HIGHLY STABLE AMORPHOUS SILICON THIN FILM TRANSISTORS AND INTEGRATION APPROACHES FOR RELIABLE ORGANIC LIGHT EMITTING DIODE DISPLAYS ON CLEAR PLASTIC

Bahman Hekmatshoar

A DISSERTATION PRESENTED TO THE FACULTY OF PRINCETON UNIVERSITY IN CANDIDACY FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

RECOMMENDED FOR ACCEPTANCE BY THE DEPARTMENT OF ELECTRICAL ENGINEERING

> Advisor: James C. Sturm September 2010

© Copyright by Bahman Hekmatshoar, 2010.

Al Rights Reserved.

Hydrogenated amorphous silicon (*a*-Si:H) thin-film transistors (TFTs) are currently in widespread production for integration with liquid crystals as driver devices. Liquid crystal displays are driven in AC with very low duty cycles and therefore fairly insensitive to the TFT threshold voltage rise which is well-known in *a*-Si:H devices. Organic light-emitting diodes (OLEDs) are a future technology choice for flexible displays with several advantages over liquid crystals. In contrast to liquid crystal displays, however, OLEDs are driven in DC and thus far more demanding in terms of the TFT stability requirements. Therefore the conventional thinking has been that *a*-Si:H TFTs are too unstable for driving OLEDs and the more expensive poly-Si or alternative TFT technologies are required.

This thesis defies the conventional thinking by demonstrating that the knowledge of the degradation mechanisms in a-Si:H TFTs may be used to enhance the drive current half-life of a-Si:H TFTs from lower than a month to over 1000 years by modifying the growth conditions of the channel and the gate dielectric. Such high lifetimes suggest that the improved a-Si:H TFTs may qualify for driving OLEDs in commercial products. Taking advantage of industry-standard growth techniques, the improved a-Si:H TFTs offer a low barrier for industry insertion, in stark contrast with alternative technologies which require new infrastructure development. Further support for the practical advantages of a-Si:H TFTs for driving OLEDs is provided by a universal lifetime comparison framework proposed in this work, showing that the lifetime of the improved a-Si:H TFTs is well above those of other TFT technologies reported in the literature.

Manufacturing of electronic devices on flexible plastic substrates is highly desirable for reducing the weight of the finished products as well as increasing their ruggedness. In addition, the flexibility of the substrate allows manufacturing bendable, foldable or rollable electronic systems which is not possible with conventional rigid substrates. The most reliable TFTs require a temperature higher than that possible with existing clear flexible plastic substrates. Successful integration of *a*-Si:H TFTs with OLEDs on new high temperature flexible clear plastic substrates, capable of being processed at 300°C, is presented in this thesis. Controlling the mechanical stress and adhesion of the layers is found to be critical at high process temperatures to avoid cracking and delamination on clear plastic, and TFTs with a lifetime of 100 years on clear

plastic have been achieved. In addition, a new "inverted" integration technique is demonstrated both on glass and clear plastic to allow the programming of standard bottom-emission OLEDs with *a*-Si:H TFTs independent of the OLED characteristics which may change over time and vary from device to device in manufacturing. This technique also enhances the pixel drive current by nearly an order of magnitude for the same programming voltage. Finally, an approach for the design of reliable pixels is presented. Based on the individual TFT and OLED device stability, a guideline to the

overall circuit configuration that will provide the most stable light emission is provided.

Acknowledgement

First of all, I would like to thank my advisor, Prof. Jim Sturm, for his constant guidance, critical advice and invaluable support which was essential for the all the achievements presented in this thesis. His approach to advising graduate students is not just to guide them to learn the right technical issues, but also, in his words, "to develop the right approach and the right confidence in their abilities to be independent researchers". Not to mention other reasons, and to say the least, I can hardly imagine a better advisor.

I would also like to thank Prof. Sigurd Wagner for the numerous discussions and the invaluable advice and help that I received from him throughout my studies at Princeton University, for which I will be always grateful.

Also, I greatly appreciate the time spent by Prof. Sigurd Wagner and Prof. Andrew Houck for reading this thesis and their valuable comments. I would also like to thank Prof. Stephan Chou, Prof. Craig Arnold and Prof. Gerard Wysocki for taking time to serve on my FPO committee.

I would like to thank the present and former members of Prof. Sturm's and Prof. Wagner's labs particularly those involved in the large-area projects for their help and cooperation: Ke Long, Troy Graves-Abe, Hongzheng Jin, I-Chun Cheng, Jian-Zhang Chen, Alex Kattamis, Kuni Cherenack, Prashant Mandlik, Yifei Huang, Lin Han, Ting Liu and Noah Jafferis. I am also grateful to the other lab members for their help along the way: Rebecca Peterson, David Inglis, John Davis, Kun Yao, Keith Chung, Weiwei Zheng, Sushobhan Avasthi, Jiun-yun Li, Oliver Graudejus, Jane Leisure, Wenzhe Cao and many others. Special thanks to Yifei Huang, Lin Han, Ting Liu and Bhadri Lalgudi for their help with the lingering repair and maintenance work on the PECVD tool.

I would also like to thank the staff members of PRISM cleanroom, Helena Gleskova, Joe Palmer, Pat Watson and Mike Gaevski for their great efforts to keep the cleanroom up and running. I also appreciate all the help from PRISM and ELE staff, Sheila Gunning, Carolyn Arnesen, Sarah Braude, Roelie Abdi and many others.

Finally, I want to thank my family for their love, encouragement and support throughout all the years that I have been away from home.

Table of Contents

Abstract		iii		
Acknowled	gements	v		
Chapter 1	Motivation and Organization of this Thesis	1		
1.1	Large-Area and Flexible Electronics and Displays			
1.2	Flexible Active Matrix OLED Displays			
1.3	Stability of <i>a</i> -Si:H TFTs for Driving OLEDs			
1.4	Organization of this Thesis			
Chapter 2	Basic Properties of Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon	8		
2.1	Atomic Structure	8		
2.2	Electronic Structure	9		
	– Localization and the Mobility Edge	9		
2.3	Electronic Transport	11		
	2.3.1 Trap-Limited Conduction	12		
	2.3.2 Hopping Conduction	13		
2.4	Structural Defects	14		
2.5	Measurement of the Density of Electronic States	16		
2.6	Substitutional Doping	18		
2.7	Structural Equilibration: Thermal Equilibrium and Metastability	20		
	2.7.1 Thermal Equilibrium	20		
	2.7.2 Equilibrium Model	22		
	– The Weak Bond Model	22		
	2.7.3 Metastability	25		
	2.7.4 Kinetics of Equilibrium	26		
	– Defect-Controlled Models	26		
	– Diffusion-Controlled Models	27		
Chapter 3	Amorphous Silicon Thin-Film Transistors: Fabrication Process and			
	Device Operation	33		
3.1	Device Structures	33		
3.2	Device Operation	35		
	- Field-Effect Measurement of the Density of States	37		

3.3	Material Growth	40
	3.3.1 Growth of Undoped <i>a</i> -Si:H	40
	– Growth Mechanism	41
	– Growth Parameters	42
	– Effect of Diluents	43
	3.3.2 Growth of a -SiN _x :H	44
	– Growth Mechanism	44
	– Growth Temperature	45
	3.3.3 Growth of Doped <i>a</i> -Si:H	45
3.4	Standard TFT Process in Our Lab	46
	– Our PECVD Tool	46
	– Back-Channel Etched TFTs	46
	– Back-Channel Passivated TFTs	47
Chapter 4	Active Matrix OLED Arrays with <i>a</i> -Si:H TFT backplanes on High	
	Temperature Clear Plastic: Design, Fabrication and Reliability	52
4.1	High-Temperature Clear Plastic	52
4.2	Pixel Circuit	53
	– Pixel Design	54
	– Pixel Layout	55
4.3	Fabrication Process	56
	– Stress Engineering	58
4.4	Experimental Results	59
	4.4.1 Pixel Characteristics	59
	4.4.2 Electrical Reliability	62
4.5	Summary and Conclusion	64
Chapter 5	High Lifetime a-Si:H TFTs for Active-Matrix OLED Displays	67
5.1	Lifetime Requirements for Driving OLEDs	67
5.2	Threshold Voltage Shift Mechanisms	69
5.3	Improving the <i>a</i> -Si:H Channel with Hydrogen Dilution	73
	5.3.1 Experimental Structure	73

	5.3.2 Stress Conditions and Extraction of Threshold Voltage	73			
	5.3.3 Effect of Hydrogen Dilution on TFT Stability	76			
	5.3.4 Physical Effect of Hydrogen Dilution	76			
	5.3.5 Comparison with <i>a</i> -Si:H TFTs from the Literature				
5.4	Improving the <i>a</i> -Si:H Channel by Improving the Gate Nitride	78			
	5.4.1 Experiments: Increased Nitride Growth Temperature	80			
	5.4.2 Experiments: Hydrogen Dilution for Nitride Growth	81			
	5.4.3 Experiments: Hydrogen Dilution and Increased Temperature for				
	Nitride Growth	82			
	5.4.4 Physical Effect of Gate Nitride on <i>a</i> -Si:H Channel	82			
5.5	Summary and Conclusion	84			
Chapter 6	Trade-off Regimes of Lifetime in <i>a</i> -Si:H Thin-Film Transistors and				
	a Universal Lifetime Comparison Framework	88			
6.1	Current Decay Modes and Lifetime Regimes	88			
6.2	Physical Origin of Lifetime Regimes				
6.3	Quantitative Model of Lifetime Regimes				
6.4	Process Dependence of Lifetime Regimes				
6.5	Universal Lifetime Comparison Framework				
	6.5.1 Comparison with other <i>a</i> -Si:H TFTs	95			
	6.5.2 Organization of this Thesis	95			
6.6	Summary and Conclusion	96			
Chapter 7	Inverted TFT/OLED Integration on Glass and Clear Plastic	98			
7.1	Integration Process	100			
7.2	Electrical Characteristics	100			
7.3	Modified Inverted Integration	102			
7.4	Integration on Clear Plastic	105			
7.5	Electrical Characteristics on Clear Plastic	106			
7.6	Electrical Reliability	107			
7.7	Prediction of the Pixel Reliability	108			
	7.7.1 TFT Characteristics and Drift	110			

Appendix	Publications and Presentations Resulting from this Thesis	121
8.2	Future Work	119
8.1	Summary and Conclusion	118
Chapter 8	Summary and Future Work	118
7.8	Summary and Conclusion	116
	7.7.3 Circuit Equations	115
	7.7.2 OLED Characteristics and Drift	111

Motivation and Organization of this Thesis

This chapter is devoted to the motivation behind the work presented in this thesis and the organization of the thesis chapters. This includes a brief overview of large-area and flexible electronics and in particular the advantage of reliable amorphous silicon (*a*-Si:H) thin-film transistor (TFT) backplanes for flexible organic light-emitting diodes (AMOLED) displays.

1.1 Large-Area and Flexible Electronics and Displays

Large-area electronics is a developing field of research widely expected to impact energy, health and the environment in a highly beneficial way. Examples of large-area applications are flat-panel displays, thin-film solar cells, medical imagers, electronic paper, radio frequency identifiers, electronic signage, smart labels and large-area sensors. In contrast to conventional VLSI where small device dimensions and high-quality materials are essential to high-performance devices and systems performing complex functions at high speed and low power consumption, key to the success of large-area electronics is low-cost material growth and fabrication of devices over large areas to perform simple low-speed electronic functions that bring intelligence to a variety of applications at low costs not possible by VLSI devices. This requires the use of polycrystalline and amorphous materials instead of single crystalline semiconductors, and substrate materials and process technologies which are very different from VLSI. These materials and processes also enable the use of flexible substrates leading to several new applications in electronics, including bendable and flexible displays, wearable electronics and smart textiles, flexible bio-electronic and bio-optical sensors, smart skins and artificial muscles.

Flexible displays, which are the main focus of this thesis, are widely expected to revolutionize the display of information in various electronic products with high-end military and medical applications, as well as regular and low-end consumer products. Some of these applications are illustrated in Fig. 1.1.

The market for flexible electronics and displays is expected to be growing exponentially in the next decade. According to DisplaySearch Incorporation, the global revenue of the flexible display market alone is expected to increase from \$800M in 2008



Retractable/Rollable Laptop (Polymer Vision)



Digital Dashboard (DisplaySearch)



Flexible GPS (US Army)



Flexible Cell Phone (Nokia)



Flexible PDA (Universal Display Co.)



Flexible Solar Module (Fuji Electrics)



Flexible Cardiac Monitoring Patch (IMEC)

Fig. 1.1. Design concepts or prototypes of various flexible electronics applications, including flexible, bendable and/or rollable displays, solar cells and medical devices.

to \$4.1B in 2015, i.e. from 0.8% to 2.8% of the total display market revenue. This is a reflection of the fact that the transition to flexible substrates is on the industry roadmap for replacing rigid substrates with low-cost light-weight flexible substrates, as well as for developing new applications which are not possible with rigid substrates. Following this roadmap will require addressing several fundamental issues, further underscoring the need for research and development in this area.

1.2 Flexible Active Matrix OLED Displays

Active Matrix Organic Light Emitting Diode (AMOLED) displays have all the necessary features to become the dominant technology for the next generation of flat-panel and flexible displays. Compared to liquid crystals displays (LCDs), OLEDs offer superior properties such as high speed response, wide viewing angle and simple structure (Fig. 1.2), offering the potential of low manufacturing costs. In addition, OLEDs are emissive devices and do not need backlight illumination and color filters, resulting in low power consumption [1][2]. Integrating OLEDs with TFTs in the form of active matrices (Fig. 1.3) is required for achieving very low power consumptions in mid-sized and large-sized displays [3][4]. The "backplane" refers to an array of TFTs used for addressing and programming. Since the introduction of AMOLED displays, low-temperature poly-Si (LTPS) has been the material of choice for making the TFT backplanes due to the relatively high mobility and stability of poly-Si TFTs [4][5]. However, with the improvement of OLED efficiency and especially the introduction of phosphorescent OLEDs with efficiencies superior to conventional fluorescent OLEDs, which allow the use of *a*-Si:H TFTs instead of poly-Si devices, *a*-Si:H TFTs have become very appealing



Fig. 1.2. Schematic cross-section of a typical organic light-emitting diode (OLED) device



Fig. 1.3. Circuit schematic of a 2-TFT active-matrix OLED (AMOLED) array. Two rows and three columns are depicted for illustration. Each pixel is comprised of a switching TFT, a driver TFT, a storage capacitor, an OLED, a select line, and a data line. The pixels share a common ground line and a power supply line. The operation of AMOLED pixels is covered in Chapter 4.

for AMOLED applications [3][6][7]. The reason is that *a*-Si:H technology is a mature low-cost technology widespread in production and is very suitable for large-area deposition especially on flexible plastic substrates [8]. Flexibility is a requirement for economical mass production by roll-to-roll processing.

1.3 Stability of a-Si:H TFTs for Driving OLEDs

A critical technical issue associated with employing *a*-Si:H TFT backplanes on clear plastic substrates for AMOLED displays is the stability of *a*-Si:H TFTs. The threshold voltage of *a*-Si:H TFTs increases with time due to charge trapping in the gate nitride and defect creation in the *a*-Si:H [9]. This problem becomes serious when the TFTs are made at the low process temperatures compatible with existing clear plastic substrates (<< 300°C) [10][11][12]. Unlike AMLCDs, AMOLED pixels operate in DC and the OLED current depends directly and continuously on the TFT threshold voltage. Therefore as the threshold voltage increases, the OLED current supplied by the TFT and

thus the pixel brightness drop. This leads to various issues including the distortion of color balance in the pixel, which is a serious problem (Fig. 1.4). Therefore, the stability issue of a-Si:H TFTs needs to be resolved before they can be used for the manufacturing of AMOLED display backplanes. Improving the stability of a-Si:H TFTs could enable the mainstream a-Si:H TFT production infrastructure to be used for the emerging applications instead of requiring a new infrastructure for employing new materials. This subject is the main focus of this thesis. A number of other issues associated with the application of a-Si:H TFTs for AMOLED displays, particularly on flexible clear plastic substrates, are also addressed in this thesis.

1.4 Organization of this Thesis

The basic properties of a-Si:H are reviewed in Chapter 2. These properties include the atomic and electronic structure, electronic transport, structural defects, doping, thermal equilibrium and metastability. Knowledge of the basic materials properties of a-Si:H is essential to understanding the operation of a-Si:H TFTs.

The device operation and fabrication process of *a*-Si:H TFTs are covered in Chapter 3. The standard *a*-Si:H TFT structures, the basic operation of these devices and materials growth for the channel and gate dielectric of *a*-Si:H TFTs are reviewed in this chapter, followed by the standard *a*-Si:H TFT process in our lab.

Chapter 4 is focused on the design, fabrication and reliability of AMOLED pixel arrays with *a*-Si:H TFT backplanes on high temperature clear plastic substrates. A significant improvement in the reliability of light emission over time is demonstrated in this chapter thanks to the high temperature process compatibility of new clear plastic

2%	5%	10%	20%
Red Drop	Red Drop	Red Drop	Red Drop
2%	5%	10%	20%
Green Drop	Green Drop	Green Drop	Green Drop
2%	5%	10%	20%
Blue Drop	Blue Drop	Blue Drop	Blue Drop

Fig. 1.4. The degradation of white color as a result of the drop of one of the blue, red and green components with respect to the others.

substrates developed by DuPont in collaboration with Princeton, as well as the proper stress engineering of the backplane layers.

Record high lifetime a-Si:H TFTs for driving OLEDs on glass and clear plastic substrates are demonstrated in Chapter 5. In this chapter, the instability mechanisms responsible for threshold voltage shift in a-Si:H TFTs are studied, and the knowledge of these mechanisms is applied to enhancing the lifetime of these devices by more than three orders of magnitude. This improvement is achieved by modifying the growth conditions of the a-Si:H channel and the gate nitride to improve the quality of a-Si:H close to the a-Si:H/nitride interface.

In Chapter 6, a formal method for making a "fair comparison" of the stabilities of TFTs with different gate insulator materials and thicknesses measured under different gate voltages is presented. Comparison with the literature shows that the lifetime of the improved *a*-Si:H TFTs achieved in this work is far in excess of standard *a*-Si:H TFTs reported by other groups as well as other TFT technologies.

In Chapter 7, a new "inverted" TFT/OLED integration technique is demonstrated on glass and clear plastic for direct programming of the pixel current which is conventionally not possible with *a*-Si:H TFTs and standard bottom-emission OLEDs. This integration method significantly improves the drive current and reduces the turn on voltage of the pixel and the makes the pixel current independent of the OLED characteristics. In addition, predicting the degradation of the AMOLED pixel current based on the measured characteristics and the drift of the individual TFTs and OLEDs at constant bias-stress conditions is presented in this chapter.

Finally, a summary and conclusion of this thesis and suggestion for future work is given in Chapter 8. Publications and presentation resulting from this thesis are listed in the Appendix.

References:

- [1] S. Forrest, P. Burrows and M. Thompson, "The dawn of organic electronics", *IEEE Spectrum*, vol. 37, no. 8, pp. 29-34, August 2000
- [2] R. Dawson, Z. Shen, D. A. Furest, S. Connor, J. Hsu, M. G. Kane, R.G. Stewart, A. Ipri, C. N. King, P. J. Green, R. T. Flegal, S. Pearson, W. A. Tang, S. Van Slyke, F. Chen, J. Shi, M. H. Lu, and J. C. Sturm, "The impact of the transient response of organic light emitting diodes on the design of active matrix OLED displays,"

Technical Digest of IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting, pp. 875-878, December 1998

- [3] M. Hack, J. J. Brown, J. K. Mahon, R. C. Kwong and R. Hewitt, "Performance of high-efficiency AMOLED displays", *Journal of the Society for Information Display*, vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 191-195, September 2001
- [4] R. Dawson, M. G. Kane, Z. Shen, D. A. Furst, S. Connor, J. Hsu, R. G. Stewart, A. Ipri, C. N. King, P. J. Green, R. T. Flegal, S. Pearson, W. A. Barrow, E. Dickey, K. Ping, S. Robinson, C. W. Tang, S. Van Slyke, F. Chen, J. Shi, J. C. Sturm and M. H. Lu, "Active matrix organic light emitting diode pixel design using polysilicon thin film transistors", *proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the Laser and Electro-optics Society (LEOS)*, vol. 1, pp. 128-129, December 1998
- [5] J. Lih, C. Sung, C. Li, T. Hsiao and H. Lee, "Comparison of a-Si and poly-Si for AMOLED displays", *Journal of the Society for Information Display*, v. 12, n. 4, pp. 367-371, December 2004
- [6] T. Tsujimura, Y. Kobayashi, K. Murayama, A. Tanaka, M. Morooka, E. Fukumoto, H. Fujimoto, J. Sekine, K. Kanoh, K. Takeda, K. Miwa, M. Asano, N. Ikeda, S. Kohara, S. Ono, C. Chung, R. Chen, J. Chung, C.-W. Huang, H. Guo, C. Yang, C. Hsu, H. Huang, W. Riess, H. Riel, S. Karg, T. Beierlein, D. Gundlach, S. Alvarado, C. Rost, P. Muller, F. Libsch, M. Mastro, R. Polastre, A. Lien, J. Stanford and R. Kaufman, "A 20-inch OLED displays driven by super-amorphous silicon technology", proceedings of the SID Technical Digest, vol. 34, pp. 6-9, May 2003
- [7] J-J. Lih, C-F. Sung, M. S. Weaver, M. Hack and J. J. Brown, "A Phosphorescent Active-Matrix OLED Display Driven by Amorphous Silicon Backplane", *Journal of the Society for Information Display*, vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 14-17, May 2003
- [8] C. C. Wu, S. D. Theiss, G. Gu, M. H. Lu, J. C. Sturm, S. Wagner and S. R. Forrest, "Integration of organic LEDs and amorphous Si TFTs onto flexible and lightweight metal foil substrates", *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 18, no. 12, pp. 609-612, December 1997
- [9] M. J. Powell, C. Berkel, A. R. Franklin, S. C. Deane and W. I. Milne, "Defect pool in amorphous-silicon thin-film transistors", *Physical Review B*, vol. 45, no. 8, pp. 4160-4170, February 1992.
- [10] K. Long, A. Kattamis; I-C. Cheng, H. Gleskova, S. Wagner and J.C. Sturm, M. Stevenson, G. Yu and M O'Regan, "Active-Matrix Amorphous-Silicon TFTs Arrays at 180°C on Clear Plastic and Glass Substrates for Organic Light-Emitting Displays", *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 53, no. 8, pp. 1789-1796, August 2006.
- [11] K. Long, A. Kattamis, I-C. Cheng, H. Gleskova, S. Wagner and J.C. Sturm, "Increased reliability of a-Si TFT's deposited on clear plastic substrates at high temperatures", *Device Research Conference, Conference Digest*, vol. 1, pp. 141-142, June 2005
- [12] K. Long, A. Kattamis, I-C. Cheng, H. Gleskova, S. Wagner and J.C. Sturm, "Stability of amorphous-silicon TFTs deposited on clear plastic substrates at 250°C to 280°C", *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 111-113, February 2006

Basic Properties of Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon

Hydrogenated amorphous silicon (*a*-Si:H) is the mainstream semiconductor in the commercial production of thin-film-transistor (TFT) backplanes for active-matrix liquid crystal displays (AMLCDs), thin-film solar cells and x-ray imagers. A brief review of the basic properties of this material and the electrical characteristics resulting from these properties is presented in this chapter. The growth of *a*-Si:H and hydrogenated amorphous silicon nitride (*a*-SiN_x:H) (the main dielectric material for *a*-Si:H TFTs) are covered in the next chapter. Further detail about the properties and characteristics of *a*-Si:H material and devices may be found in [1][2].

2.1 Atomic Structure

The atomic structure of *a*-Si:H is shown schematically in Fig. 2.1. The presence of hydrogen in the lattice is crucial. Hydrogen passivates most of the Si dangling bonds so that most of the Si atoms are 4-fold coordinated (with 4 bonds per atom), the same as single-crystalline Si (*c*-Si). Without hydrogen, amorphous Si would have a very high density of defects (unpassivated dangling bonds) preventing doping, photoconductivity and other desirable characteristics of a useful semiconductor.

As an amorphous material, a-Si:H is not completely disordered and has a shortrange order. This is because the deviations of the Si-Si bonding lengths and angles from their equilibrium values (determined by covalent bonding rules for c-Si) are sufficiently small to maintain order in a short range (the average bonding angle and length disorder



Fig. 2.1. The atomic structure of hydrogenated amorphous silicon (a-Si:H) [1].

are less than 10% and 1%, respectively [1]). In a single-crystalline material, knowing the positions of atoms in a reference unit cell and the lattice constants provide accurate information about the positions of all the other atoms in the lattice. In an amorphous material, however, the accuracy of such information is reduced and eventually lost with increasing the distance from the reference unit cell. The lack of long-range order in *a*-Si:H has important consequences that determine the electrical and optical properties. Bonding disorder results in band tails, localization and scattering; structural defects result in electronic states in the bandgap; and alternative bonding configurations result in metastable electronic states. These effects will be reviewed in the following sections.

2.2 Electronic Structure

The electronic structure of single-crystalline semiconductors is described by band diagrams (electron energy, E, vs. crystal momentum, k), all common in having a bandgap and extended states above the minimum of the conduction band (E_c) and below the maximum of the valence band (E_{v}) . The standard treatment in solid-state physics for the calculation of E-k diagrams, which involves the application of Bloch's Theorem, may create a wrong impression that the presence of a bandgap is a consequence of the periodicity of the lattice. While the periodicity of the lattice is necessary to ensure that k is a good quantum number and therefore E-k diagrams are meaningful, the presence of a bandgap (as well as extended states above E_c and below E_v) is a direct consequence of the assumption that the linear combination of atomic orbitals (LCAO) is a valid principle, irrespective of the presence or the lack of periodicity in the long range. The splitting of the bonding and anti-bonding orbitals of the covalent bonds (sp³ hybridized orbitals in the case of Si) which determines the bandgap is strongly affected by short-range order which is the same for amorphous and semiconductor materials and the lack of long-range periodicity in amorphous materials in only a small perturbation. This is because the nearest neighboring atoms have the highest contribution to the LCAO.

Since long-range order is absent in amorphous materials, the scattering length (ℓ_0) is small and of the order of interatomic spacing (a_0) . Therefore the uncertainty in determining k is of the order of k itself $(\Delta k = \hbar/\ell_0 \approx \hbar/a_0 \approx k)$ and k is not a good quantum number. The electronic structure of amorphous materials is thus represented by



Fig. 2.2. The schematic density of electronic states in an amorphous semiconductor.

the density of states vs. energy (N(E) vs. E) rather than E-k diagrams. The schematic density of states for an amorphous semiconductor is shown in Fig. 2.2. The defects states are the consequence of coordination disorder (dangling bonds) while the band tails are due to bonding disorder in the amorphous material. In *a*-Si:H the density of defects is low ($<10^{16}$ cm⁻³) due to hydrogen passivation and therefore carrier transport and optical properties are mainly determined by the band tails. The remaining (unpassivated) defects are responsible for metastability and have a major role in substitutional doping.

Localization and the Mobility Edge – In a single-crystalline solid, an electron experiences a periodic potential. This is represented in its simplest one-dimensional form with an array of atomic potential wells and a corresponding band broadening *B* due to atomic interactions (Fig. 2.3 (a)). Bloch's theorem states that electrons are not scattered by such a periodic potential. The electronic states are therefore "extended" states as the electron wavefunction expands all over the crystal, i.e. the position of an electron with a given momentum k can be anywhere in the crystal, which is a direct consequence of the uncertainty principle. A disordered solid can be modeled by superimposing a disorder potential V_0 on the periodic potential (Fig. 2.3 (b)). Anderson's theory of localization [3] predicts that there is a critical value of disorder potential ($V_0 \approx 3B$) above which *all* of the electronic states are "localized", i.e. electrons have zero probability to diffuse away from a particular site. However, this level of disorder is very high (~15 eV) and is not met in amorphous materials as the existing short range order prevents high levels of distortion.

Chapter 2: Basic Properties of Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon



Fig. 2.3. The Anderson Model of potential wells for (a) crystalline and (b) amorphous networks.

Mott showed that for disorder levels lower than the Anderson criterion, both localized and extended states are present and localization is stronger for higher binding energies [4]. In Mott's model, which is widely accepted as the standard model of amorphous materials, localized and extended states are separated by a "mobility edge" (Fig. 2.2). We denote the mobility edge at the conduction band with the same symbol E_c as the bottom of the conduction band in single crystalline semiconductors because of their analogy in marking the lowest allowed energy of an "unbound" electron, i.e. the lowest extended state energy level which is unoccupied at zero temperature. Similarly, we denote the valence band edge by E_v . The band tails are generally assumed to be exponential in energy, especially because of the correlation of the conduction band tail with the Urbach edge [5][6] (the exponential tail of the optical absorption coefficient in the vicinity of the bandgap energy in amorphous materials). Detailed measurements of the density of states show that the band tails are not strictly exponential [7][8]. However, the departure from exponential dependence is small and negligible to the first order.

2.3 Electronic Transport

Electrical conduction in *a*-Si:H takes place by trap-limited transport in the extended states as well as hopping between the localized states in the band tails and the midgap states. At room temperature and higher temperatures, extended-state transport is dominant while hopping conduction becomes important at lower temperatures. Conduction in the extended states above E_c can be expressed with the relation

$$\sigma_{ext} = \sigma_{oe} \exp[-(E_c - E_f)/kT]$$
(2.1)



Fig. 2.4. Illustration of trap-limited transport for (a) a discrete level and (b) a distribution of traps.

where σ_{oe} is the average conductivity above E_c (about 100 Ω^{-1} cm⁻¹). The activation energy is the separation of E_c from E_f and varies from nearly 1eV in undoped *a*-Si:H to 0.1eV in n-type material [1]. Raising E_f closer to E_c is not possible by increasing the doping concentration or raising the electric potential (for example by increasing the gate voltage in *a*-Si:H TFTs). This is because of the low efficiency of dopants (see section 2.6) and the high density of band tail states that pin the Fermi level at ~ 0.1eV below E_c .

2.3.1 Trap-Limited Conduction

Transport in *a*-Si:H is trap-limited. Electrons and holes are frequently trapped in the tail states, followed by thermal excitation to the extended states. The effective mobility of carriers, referred to as the drift mobility (μ_d), is therefore lower than the actual mobility of the extended states, referred to as the band mobility (μ_0). Because of the thermal excitation of carriers from traps to the extended states, the trap-limited mobility is thermally activated.

The drift mobility is the band mobility reduced by the fraction of time that the carrier spends in the trap [1]:

$$\mu_d = \mu_0 \tau_{free} / (\tau_{free} + \tau_{trap}) \tag{2.2}$$

Statistically, this is equivalent to the band mobility reduced by the fraction of carriers captured in the traps at any given time

$$\mu_d = \mu_0 n_{free} / (n_{free} + n_{trap}) \tag{2.3}$$

Therefore for a single trap level at a depth E_t below the mobility edge (Fig. 2.4 (a))

$$\mu_{d} = \mu_{0} N_{c} / [N_{t} \exp(E_{t} / kT) + N_{c}] \approx \mu_{0} (N_{c} / N_{t}) \exp(-E_{t} / kT) \quad (2.4)$$

where N_t is the trap density and N_c is the effective density of states at the mobility edge. Note that in writing Eq. (2.4), the Fermi level E_f is assumed to be below E_t , which is the case in *a*-Si:H if N_t represents an "effective" density of traps at E_t (Section 3. 2). This is because of the high density of tail states close to the mobility edge (Section 2.5). When there is a distribution of traps N(E) (Fig. 2.4 (b)), the drift mobility reflects the average release time of the carriers, given by (N_T is the total density of traps and ω_0 is approximately the frequency of optical phonons (~10¹³s⁻¹))

$$\tau_{avg} = \frac{1}{N_T} \int_0^\infty N(E) \omega_0^{-1} \exp(E/kT) dE$$
(2.5)

Assuming an exponential distribution of traps of slope kT_c and a prefactor N_0 , i.e. $N(E) = N_0 \exp(-E/kT_c)$, for $T > T_c$, Eq. (2. 5) yields

$$\tau_{avg} = \omega_0^{-1} N_0 \, k \, T \, T_c \, / (T - T_c) \tag{2.6}$$

For $T < T_c$, however, the integral in Eq. (2. 5) diverges and the average release time becomes infinite. Physically, this means that increasing the transport time allows the electrons to get captured by/released from traps at deeper energy levels, i.e. the measured drift mobility decreases with increasing the measurement time, as traps at deeper energy levels get involved in the trapping/releasing process. Such an apparent time dependence of drift mobility is experimentally observed in time of flight measurements and transport under this condition is referred to as "dispersive transport" [7][9].

Dispersive transport provides a powerful tool for measuring the band tail slope. In time of flight measurements on a trap-free sample with thickness *d* and applied voltage *F*, the transit time $\tau_{tr} = d/\mu_d F$ and the drift mobility have no field dependence. In the case of dispersive transport, however, there is a large increase in the drift mobility by increasing the electric field and the drift mobility is proportional to $(F/d)^{1/\alpha-1}$ where $\alpha = T/T_c$ [10]. For the conduction and valence band tails, the measured values of T_c and T_v for *a*-Si:H are in the range of 250-300K and 450-500K, respectively [11]. Therefore hole transport in *a*-Si:H is dispersive at room temperature, while electron transport is not.

2.3.2 Hopping Conduction

Hopping conduction in the tail states takes place by tunneling between neighboring localized states allowed by the spatial overlap of their wavefunctions (Fig. 2.5). The

tunneling transition rates between two states of spatial separation *R* and energy difference E_{12} are [1]

$$T_{12} = \omega_0 \exp(-2R/R_0) \exp(-E_{12}/kT)$$
(2.7)

$$T_{21} = \omega_0 \exp(-2R/R_0)$$
 (2.8)

where $R_0(E)$ is the localization length, roughly equal to $\hbar/[m_e(E_c - E)]^{1/2}$ for electrons. Hopping conduction in the tail states needs a lower thermal activation energy than conduction in the extended states; however, the density of the tail states is much lower than that of the extended states. As a result, conduction in the extended states is the dominant mechanism at room temperature and hopping conduction becomes important at lower temperatures. Hopping conduction is also possible in the midgap states by a similar mechanism and becomes important only at very low temperatures.

2.4 Structural Defects

In single crystalline materials, any small deviation from the periodic structure creates a defect and generates states within the energy gap. As a result there are more than 50 types of defects in single crystalline materials [1]. Structural defects are meaningless in a completely disordered material. However, in amorphous materials such as *a*-Si:H, the presence of short range order gives meaning to a structural defect as a deviation from the short range order. Deviations in the bonding length and angle generate long range disorder, and account for band broadening and the presence of band tails. Such deviations are intrinsic to amorphous materials and as such are not considered structural defects. In fact, the only possible structural defects in amorphous materials are coordination defects, i.e. missing or extra bonds. These defects generate short range disorder and therefore create electronic states within the bands.



Fig. 2.5. Model of tunneling between two neighboring localized states.



Fig. 2.6. (a) Configuration coordinate diagram describing the capture and release of carriers between the conduction band and the defects and (b) the illustration of the one-electron and two-electron energy levels of defects (with positive U), possible transitions to the conduction and valence bands and the charge states of the defects as a function of the Fermi level position.

Trapping of an electron in a defect, for example, results in a structural change and reduces the energy of the defect state. This can be explained by a semi-classical configuration diagram shown Fig. 2.6 (a) [1]. Considering a configuration coordinate q, an electron in the conduction band creates a vibrational mode with a potential energy which is the sum of the electron potential energy at the bottom of the conduction band (mobility edge) and the vibrational energy of the lattice, $E(q) = E_c + Aq^2$. The coefficient A reflects the strength of lattice vibrations. With no electron-phonon coupling, the trapping of this electron into a defect state at depth E_t below E_c would result in a defect state with an energy lower than E(q) by E_t (i.e. $E_{defect}(q) = E_c - E_t + Aq^2$). Electron-phonon coupling, however, lowers the energy of the defect by a deformation energy equal to Bq (to the first order), i.e. $E_{defect}(q) = E_c - E_t + Aq^2 - Bq$. The equilibrium energy of the network is therefore lowered by $W = B^2/4A$ as a result of lattice relaxation.

A coordination defect in *a*-Si:H (also called dangling bond defect) can exist in three charge states depending on the position of the Fermi level. A dangling bond defect can be occupied by up to two electrons (based on Pauli Exclusion Principle). The dangling bond is positively charged when not occupied (D⁺), neutral when singly occupied (D⁰) and negative when doubly occupied (D⁻) and there are four possible transitions to and from the conduction and valence bands (Fig. 2.6 (b)). The correlation energy separating the singly occupied and doubly occupied levels is $U = e^2/4\pi\varepsilon_0 R - W$ where the first term is the electron-electron repulsion (*R* is roughly the localization length of the defect wavefunction) and the second term is the lattice relaxation energy due electron-phonon coupling. The presence of D^0 defects indicates a positive correlation energy, which is the case in *a*-Si:H; however, negative correlation energies exist in other amorphous materials such as chalcogenide glasses [12][13] and their presence results in Fermi level pinning. This is because as the doubly occupied state lies below the singly occupied state (at a separation equal to *U*) the Fermi level, by definition, has to lie between the two states, i.e. above the filled and below the unfilled state.

2.5 Measurement of the Density of Electronic States

The conduction and valence band density of states are measured by photoemission spectroscopy. A photon with energy $\hbar\omega$ can excite an electron from a valence band state with a binding energy E_{VB} (with respect to the Fermi energy) and eject it from the surface (assuming a workfunction ϕ) with a kinetic energy of $\hbar\omega - \phi - E_{VB}$. Measuring the kinetic energies of the ejected electrons can therefore determine the distribution of valence band states. A combination of x-ray photoemission spectroscopy (XPS) and UV photoemission spectroscopy (UPS) are commonly used for this purpose [14][15]. The inverse of the photoemission process (using an incident electron beam and measuring the energy of emitted photons) is used for measuring the density of conduction band states.

The density of tail states is usually determined using a combination of time of flight measurements under dispersive transport condition (see Section2.3) and photoemission spectroscopy. The measured density of conduction and valence band states for good quality *a*-Si:H is shown in Fig. 2.7 (a) [1].

The measurement of the density of states of defects is more complicated and usually a combination of different techniques is required for an accurate interpretation of the results. Here we will review some of these techniques briefly.

The D^0 defects are paramagnetic and their total density (over all energies) can be measured by electron spin resonance (ESR) [16]. This is because the two quantum states of D^0 defects (positive and negative spin states) are degenerate, and can be split by applying a magnetic field (due to Zeeman Effect). This method provides a good measure of defect density in undoped *a*-Si:H as D^0 is the equilibrium charge state. However, in ntype and p-type *a*-Si:H, the equilibrium charge states (D^- and D^+ , respectively) are not paramagnetic.

Standard capacitance-voltage (C-V) measurements cannot be used for measuring the density of defects in *a*-Si:H, because the defect energies are continuous rather than discrete, and their energy distribution is unknown, but the C-V data can be fitted to an assumed energy distribution [17].

Deep level transient spectroscopy (DLTS) which is commonly used for measuring the density of deep traps in single-crystalline semiconductors can be used for measuring the defect density in doped or undoped *a*-Si:H. In this method, a forward bias is applied to a Schottky junction (metal/*a*-Si:H) to fill all the traps, followed by applying a reverse bias to bring the junction into deep depletion. As the carriers are released from the traps, the width of the depletion region is decreased until the steady state is reached. Since the release time of carriers from traps τ_R is related to the trap depth E_t (measured with respect to the mobility edge), $\tau_R = \omega_0^{-1} \exp (E_t / kT)$, measuring the time dependence of the depletion region width (by measuring the junction capacitance over time) provides information about the energy distribution of traps (Fig. 2.7 (b)) [18][19].



Fig. 2.7. (a) Conduction and valence band density of states determined from a combination of photoemission spectroscopy and time of flight measurements [1] and (b) density of states of defects in n-type *a*-Si:H measured by DLTS for different phosphorus doping levels [18].

Other techniques for measuring the density of states of defects include space charge limited current (SCLC) measurements [20], photo-thermal deflection spectroscopy (PDS) [21], constant photo-current method (CPM) [22] and field-effect measurements [23]. Field-effect measurements are important in that unlike the other techniques, they measure the density of states in *a*-Si:H close to the *a*-Si:H/dielectric interface rather than in the bulk. As explained in the next chapter, this is important because the density of states close to the interface (which determines the characteristics of field-effect devices such as *a*-Si:H TFTs) can differ (and normally does differ) from that in the bulk. Field-effect measurements are covered in the next chapter.

2.6 Substitutional Doping

The "8 – N" rule in chemistry states that an atom from group N of the periodic table, in its lowest-energy bonding configuration, has N bonding electrons (i.e. valence electrons in the outer shell) for N < 4, and 8 – N bonding electrons for N > 4. Therefore in the ground state, boron (group III) has three bonding electrons and phosphorus (group V) has three bonding electrons and a lone pair (two non-bonding electrons). Therefore based on the "8 – N" rule, both boron and phosphorus atoms should be 3-fold coordinated (and therefore non-ionized) both in *c*-Si and *a*-Si:H. This is not the case as boron and phosphorous act as dopants in *c*-Si and *a*-Si:H.

The reason for doping (ionization of the impurity atom) in c-Si is the periodicity of the lattice which constrains the impurity atom to conform to the lattice coordination. This is because a non-ionized impurity (which is 3-fold coordinated) creates a dangling bond (coordination defect) in the lattice and the combined energy of a non-ionized (neutral) impurity and a dangling bond defect is higher than that of an ionized impurity (which is 4-fold coordinated and therefore does not create a dangling bond) and therefore doping is energetically favorable. This difference of the two energies is high and therefore provided that the temperature is high enough for ionization (higher than few milli-Kelvins), the doping efficiency is high in c-Si.

In *a*-Si:H, the lattice periodicity is absent and therefore the neutral 3-fold coordination of an impurity has the lowest energy. However, doping is possible because of the "defect compensation" of dopants [24]. The combined energy of a dangling bond



Fig. 2.8. (a) The doping dependence of the density of states expected from chemical bonding arguments [25] and (b) the dependence of the drift mobility on phosphorus doping determined from time-of-flight measurements [26].

defect and an ionized 4-fold coordinated impurity (a dopant-defect pair) is lower than the energy of a 4-fold coordinated impurity (dopant) alone, but still higher than that of a neutral 3-fold coordinated impurity. However, the energy difference between a dopant-defect pair and a neutral 3-fold coordinated impurity is small, allowing a considerable number of ionized impurities (paired with defects) to exist. Therefore doping is possible in *a*-Si:H but with a low efficiency. Also, doping causes a large increase in the concentration of defects roughly equal to the doping density. The doping dependence of the density of states is illustrated in Fig. 2.8 (a).

The defect compensation may be expressed in the form of the following chemical reactions for phosphorous and boron:

$$Si_4^0 + P_3^0 \rightleftharpoons P_4^+ + D^-$$
 (2.9)

$$Si_4^{0} + B_3^{0} \rightleftharpoons B_4^{-} + D^+$$
 (2.10)

In equilibrium, $[Si_4^0][P_3^0] = K_1[P_4^+][D^-]$ and $[Si_4^0][B_3^0] = K_2[B_4^-][D^+]$ (K₁ and K₂ are the reaction constants). This model predicts that the doping density increases with the square root of the impurity atom concentration (note that $[P_4^+] = [D^-]$ and $[B_4^-] = [D^+]$). This is consistent with the experimental data for *a*-Si:H and *a*-Ge:H [25].

Chapter 2: Basic Properties of Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon

Adding small ratios of phosphine or diborane to the deposition gas during growth of *a*-Si:H (see section 3.3.3) shifts the Fermi level up to 0.15eV below E_c or down to 0.3eV above E_v , respectively, and modulates conductivity by a factor of more than 10^8 . The concentration of ionized impurities (and therefore conductivity) increases proportional to roughly the square root of the doping concentration for doping concentrations lower than 1% and saturates at higher concentrations. Therefore, there is no metallic conduction (degeneracy) in *a*-Si:H in contrast to highly doped single crystalline semiconductors. This is because of a high density of band tail states close to the mobility edge and also because of low doping efficiencies.

In addition to the creation of defects to allow substitutional doping, impurity atoms affect the bonding angle distribution and create electronic states in the band tails, resulting in a wider Urbach edge and a lower carrier mobility compared to the intrinsic material. A phosphine ratio of 1% in silane ($[PH_3]/[SiH_4] = 0.01$) during PECVD reduces the drift mobility by a factor of about 10 (Fig. 2.8(b)) [26].

2.7 Structural Equilibration: Thermal Equilibrium and Metastability

Structural equilibration in *a*-Si:H is a widely accepted concept and is supported by strong experimental evidence. However, the underlying microscopic mechanisms such as the defect reactions leading to structural equilibration are still controversial and the subject of active research. In this section, we review the general concept of structural equilibration and discuss some of the most widely accepted models.

2.7.1 Thermal Equilibrium

Thermal equilibrium in *a*-Si:H may be expressed by a chemical reaction of the form [1]

$$A + B \rightleftharpoons C + D \tag{2.11}$$

where A, B, C and D refer to different configurations of defects, dopants, weak bonds, electronic charges, etc. This may be explained by a configuration diagram with a low-energy (ground) state and a high-energy state (Fig. 2.9). The equilibrium density of the high-energy states depends on their formation energies (U) and the equilibration time (time required to reach equilibrium) depends on the barrier height E_B .

$$\tau_R = \omega_0^{-1} \exp(E_B / kT) \tag{2.12}$$



Fig. 2.9. Configuration coordinate diagram of equilibration between two states.

In the case of defect creation and annihilation (annealing) in undoped a-Si:H, the ground and the high-energy states correspond to the energies of the weak bonds and dangling bonds (defects), respectively. In doped a-Si:H, the pairing of dopants and defects must be taken into consideration to explain the thermal equilibrium. In this thesis, we mainly focus on undoped a-Si:H (which is the material of interest for thin-film transistor channels) and neglect the effect of ionized impurities.

Evidence for thermal equilibrium in *a*-Si:H comes from the dependence of the electrical characteristics on thermal history. For example, the conductivity of a doped a-Si:H sample annealed at about 200°C and then cooled down to a lower temperature at a fast cooling rate (few °C per minute) is higher than that of a sample cooled down slowly to the same temperature [26]. The reason is that the equilibrium doping efficiency (i.e. the equilibrium density of ionized impurities and their defect pairs) is higher at 200°C compared to lower temperatures and slow cooling provides sufficient time for the density of ionized impurities (and thus the density of band-tail electrons) to reduce to its equilibrium value at the lower temperature, but a fast cooling rate freezes in a nonequilibrium density which is higher than the equilibrium value at the lower temperature. The non-equilibrium density will however gradually relax to its equilibrium value. The relaxation time is of the order of 1 year at room temperature but only about a few minutes at 120°C (Fig. 2.10 (a)) [27][28]. Thermal equilibrium effects are also present in undoped a-Si:H [29]. ESR measurements show that annealing undoped a-Si:H at 400°C, creates a large density of neutral defects which are relaxed by subsequent annealing at lower temperatures (Fig. 2.10 (b)) [30].

2.7.2 **Equilibrium Model**

Thermal equilibrium models are based on determining the thermodynamic equilibrium distribution of formation energies, for example those of defects or dopants [1]. The thermodynamic equilibrium corresponds to a minimum of the Gibbs free energy

$$G = H - TS \tag{2.13}$$

where H = U - PV is the enthalpy, U the formation energy, P the pressure, V the volume (PV may be assumed constant for a solid) and S the entropy. The number of configurations for $N_{\rm D}$ defects on a network of N_0 sites is $W = N_0! / N_{\rm D}! (N_0 - N_{\rm D})!$ and using Stirling's approximation $(\ln N_{\rm D}! \approx N_{\rm D} \ln N_{\rm D} - N_{\rm D})$ the entropy $S = k \ln W$ is evaluated as

$$S = k \left[N_0 \ln \left(\frac{N_0}{N_0 - N_D} \right) - N_D \ln \left(\frac{N_D}{N_0 - N_D} \right) \right]$$
(2.14)

Minimizing the free energy with respect to N_D gives

$$N_{\rm D} = \frac{N_0}{1 + \exp(U/kT)} \approx N_0 \exp(-U/kT) \quad \text{when} \quad U >> kT$$
(2.15)

When there is a distribution of defect formation energies, it is straightforward to show



Fig. 2.10. (a) Decay of band-tail carrier concentration in n-type *a*-Si:H at different temperatures, following an anneal at 210° C and rapid cooling [27], and (b) decay of the neutral defect density in undoped *a*-Si:H at different temperatures after annealing at 400°C and rapid cooling [30].

(2.16)



Fig. 2.11. (a) Energy diagram showing the conversion of a weak Si–Si bond into a dangling bond [40][41], and (b) the distribution of the formation energies according to the weak bond model. The shape of the distribution follows the valence band density of states. The density of defects is calculated based on Eq. (2.16) [1].

The distribution of the defect formation energies in thermal equilibrium is related to the energy distribution of weak bonds in *a*-Si:H.

The weak bond model – In *a*-Si:H, dangling bonds (defects) are created from weak Si–Si bonds in a reversible process which can be expressed as [40][41]

weak bond
$$\rightleftharpoons$$
 dangling bond (2.17)

The formation energy of a neutral defect is the energy required for the structural change associated with converting a weak bond to a dangling bond (Fig. 2.11(a))

$$U_{d0} = E_{d1} - E_{\rm WB} + \sum_{VB \neq \rm WB} \left[(E'_{VB} - E_{VB}) + \Delta E_{ion} \right]$$
(2.18)

where E_{d1} is the one-electron energy level of the neutral defect state, E_{WB} the energy of the valence band tail state associated with the weak bond, E'_{VB} and E_{VB} the energies of the valence band tail states before and after bond breaking, and ΔE_{ion} the change in the ioncore interaction energy during bond breaking. The first two terms in Eq. (2.18) represent the energy difference of a non-bonding electron (of a dangling bond) in the gap with that of a bonding electron (of a weak bond) in the valence band tail. The weak bond model assumes that breaking a weak bond does not induce any structural change in the other weak bonds and therefore does not change the energies of the valence band tail states other than that of the weak bond which is broken. The formation energy of the neutral defects may thus be approximated by

$$U_{d0} \approx E_{d1} - E_{\rm WB} \tag{2.19}$$

Based on this assumption, the distribution of the formation energies follows the valence band tail density of states which is exponential in energy (Fig. 2.11(b)).

The formation energy of a negatively charged defect is equal to that of a neutral defect minus the energy released from (or plus the energy required for) transferring an electron from the Fermi level E_f to the two-electron defect energy level E_{d2}

$$U_{d-} \approx U_{d0} - (E_f - E_{d2}) \tag{2.20}$$

Similarly, the formation energy of a positively charged defect is equal to that of a neutral defect minus the energy released from (or plus the energy required for) transferring an electron from the one-electron defect energy level E_{d1} to the Fermi level E_f

$$U_{d+} \approx U_{d0} - (E_{d1} - E_f) \tag{2.21}$$

The weak bond model does not specify the mechanism of bond-breaking (in particular whether hydrogen is involved in the bond breaking process or not) and whether the created dangling bond pairs remain coupled or diffuse apart. For example, a model in which hydrogen is released from a Si–H bond and breaks a weak Si–Si bond by attaching to one of the Si atoms can be described by the reaction (Fig. 2.12)

$$Si-H + weak \ bond \rightleftharpoons D_{H} + D_{W} \tag{2.22}$$

Another model can be constructed by assuming hydrogen release from a second Si–H bond and the saturation of the weak bond with two hydrogen atoms. Other models of the same general type can be constructed as well [30]. Whether or not hydrogen is involved



Fig. 2.12. Illustration of the hydrogen-mediated weak-bond model [30]. A hydrogen atom moves from a Si–H bond and breaks a weak Si–Si bond, leaving two defects D_H and D_W .

in structural equilibration is controversial and the subject of active research. This is further discussed in section 2.7.4.

2.7.3 Metastability

An external excitation that shifts the position of the Fermi level alters the distribution of the formation energies of charged defects. As a result, the density of charged defects is driven to a new steady-steady value which is different from that in thermal equilibrium. This is referred to as "metastability" and accounts for the drift of the electrical characteristics of *a*-Si:H devices during operation. The most widely-studied metastable phenomena are light-induced defect generation, particularly for *a*-Si:H solar cell applications [31][32][33][34] and bias-induced defect generation, which is important in *a*-Si:H thin-film transistors [35][36]. Other metastable phenomena include defect generation induced by space-charge limited currents [37] and metastable changes in doping efficiency [38][39].

The most important characteristic of metastable phenomena is their reversibility. If the external excitation is removed, the equilibrium densities relax to their thermal equilibrium values. The relaxation is thermally activated (the barrier height for the reverse reaction is $E_B - U$). Irreversible structural changes in *a*-Si:H are not referred to as metastability. Annealing *a*-Si:H at high temperatures (> 400°C), for instance, removes most of the hydrogen and results in an irreversible change in materials properties (unless hydrogen is incorporated back into *a*-Si:H through a different process).

The barrier height (activation energy) for the forward reaction (defect creation) (E_B in Fig. 2.9) is lowered by E_X in the presence of an external excitation. The forward reaction remains thermally activated (with an activation energy $E_B - E_X$) if $E_X < E_B$, and becomes athermal if $E_X > E_B$. Bias-induced defect generation in *a*-Si:H TFTs is an example of a thermally activated process while light-induced defect generation in *a*-Si:H solar cells is generally athermal (within a wide temperature range). In the case of solar cells, the energy required for lowering the barrier height is provided by the recombination of light-induced carriers while in *a*-Si:H TFTs this energy is provided by the trapping of bias-induced carriers in dangling bonds [1].

2.7.4 Kinetics of Equilibration

The relaxation data of Fig. 2.10 (a) and (b) follow a "stretched exponential" time dependence, expressed as (for a function of time such as f(t))

$$f(t) = f(\infty) + [f(0) - f(\infty)] \exp[-(t/\tau)^{\beta}]$$
(2.23)

where τ is the relaxation time and $0 < \beta < 1$. Defining $\Delta f(t) = f(t) - f(0)$ and hence $\Delta f(\infty) = f(\infty) - f(0)$. Eq. (2.23) may be rewritten as

$$\Delta f(t) = \Delta f(\infty) (1 - \exp[-(t/\tau)^{\beta}])$$
(2.24)

For short stress times ($t \ll \tau$) the stretched exponential can be approximated by a power law relation

$$\Delta f(t) = \Delta f(\infty) [t/\tau]^{\beta}$$
(2.25)

The stretched exponential time dependence is consistent with a distribution of barrier heights in the configuration diagram of Fig. 2.9 and can be interpreted as a distribution of time constants, rather than a single time constant corresponding to a simple exponential $(\beta = 1)$ (indicating a single barrier height for all defects, which is not the case). There are two classes of models for explaining the kinetics of stretched exponential relaxation which differ on the assumption of the rate-limiting mechanism.

Defect-controlled models – these models have been applied to other amorphous materials such as naphthalene and anthracene as well and can be explained based on the configuration coordinate diagram of Fig. 2.9 [43][44][45][46]. Assuming the density of species in the ground state (e.g. that of weak bonds) and in the high energy state (e.g. that of dangling bonds) at energy E_i are $n_1(E_i)$ and $n_2(E_i)$, respectively, and assuming a transition probability W_F from the ground state to the high energy state (e.g. for defect creation) and W_R from the high energy state to the ground state (e.g. for defect annealing), the rate of change in $n_1(E_i)$ and $n_2(E_i)$ is

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}n_1(E_i)}{\mathrm{d}t} = -\frac{\mathrm{d}n_2(E_i)}{\mathrm{d}t} = -n_1(E_i)W_F(E_i) + n_2(E_i)W_R(E_i)$$
(2.26)

Assuming exponential (and continuous rather than discrete) distributions of states based on thermodynamic arguments [47]



Fig. 2.13. Exponential distribution of states assumed for weak bonds and defects in the defect controlled model, based on thermodynamic arguments.

$$\frac{dn_1(E)}{dE} = \kappa_1 e^{E/kT^*} \text{ and } \frac{dn_2(E)}{dE} = \kappa_2 e^{E/kT^*}$$
(2.27)

where T^* is a characteristic temperature (commonly referred to as the *freeze-in* temperature, above which the defects are in thermal equilibrium but below which thermal equilibrium cannot be maintained) and κ_1 and κ_2 are normalization constants given by $\kappa_1 = [N_1(t)/kT^*] \exp(-E_{m1}/kT^*)$ and $\kappa_2 = [N_2(t)/kT^*] \exp(-E_{m2}/kT^*)$, where $N_1(t) = \int_{E_0}^{E_{m1}} n_1(E) dE$ and $N_2(t) = \int_{E_0}^{E_{m2}} n_2(E) dE$ are the total densities, and E_{m1} and E_{m2} are

the upper energy ranges in the distributions (Fig. 2.13) for the ground state and high energy state, respectively. With this assumption, Eq. (2.27) gives

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}N_{1}(t)}{\mathrm{d}t} = -N_{1}(t)\int_{E_{0}}^{E_{m^{1}}} \frac{\mathrm{d}E}{kT^{*}} W_{F}(E)e^{-(E-E_{m^{1}})/kT^{*}} + N_{2}(t)\int_{E_{0}}^{E_{m^{2}}} \frac{\mathrm{d}E}{kT^{*}} W_{R}(E)e^{-(E-E_{m^{2}})/kT^{*}}$$
(2.28)

For a thermally activated process, $W_F = k_F \exp(-E/kT)$ and $W_R = k_R \exp(-E/kT)$ where k_F and k_R are the transition rate constants. A solution to Eq. (2.28) can be thus found as $(N_0 = N_1(t) + N_2(t))$ is the total number of states which is constant) [46]

$$N_2(t) = \frac{N_0}{1+\gamma} + C_1 \exp[-(t/\tau)^{\beta}]$$
(2.29)

where $\gamma = (k_R / k_F) \exp[(E_{m2} - E_{m1}) / kT^*]$, C_1 is a constant determined from the initial condition, $\beta = T / T^*$ and $\tau = v^{-1} \exp(E_{act} / kT)$ with $E_{act} = kT^* \ln(v) + E_{MN}$ and $E_{MN} = kT^* \ln \beta - kT^* \ln[k_F \exp(-E_{m2} / kT^*) + k_R \exp(-E_{m1} / kT^*)]$. The parameter v can

be interpreted as an "attempt to reconfigure" frequency, which shows the ease of reconfiguration.

In the presence of an external excitation (e.g. illumination of *a*-Si:H solar cells or applying a gate voltage in *a*-Si:H TFTs), the reaction expressed by Eq. (2.17) is driven to the right and $k_F >> k_R$, therefore $\gamma <<1$ and (note that within the weak-bond model, $N_D(t) = N_2(t)$ and $N_{WB}(t) = N_1(t)$)

$$N_2(t) = N_2(\infty) + [N_2(0) - N_2(\infty)] \exp[-(t/\tau)^{\beta}]$$
(2.30)

In the case of defect annealing, the reaction is driven to the left, $k_R >> k_F$ and γ is large, and therefore

$$N_2(t) = N_2(0) + [N_2(0) - N_2(\infty)] \exp[-(t/\tau)^{\beta}]$$
(2.31)

In both cases, the time dependence is stretched exponential.

Diffusion-controlled models – These models are based on a link between the dispersive diffusion of hydrogen and the structural equilibration [42][48][49]. Diffusion of hydrogen in *a*-Si:H has been studied extensively by annealing *a*-Si:H films at different temperatures and for different annealing times, and measuring the change in the hydrogen distribution profile using techniques such as secondary ion mass spectroscopy (SIMS) [50][51][52]. For example, high temperature annealing can change a uniform distribution of hydrogen to a complementary error function as a result of hydrogen diffusion to the surface of the film followed by hydrogen desorption (out of the film) at the surface [52]. These experiments show a dispersive diffusion coefficient for hydrogen which can be expressed as [49]

$$D_{\rm H} = D_{\rm H0} (\omega_0 t)^{-\alpha}$$
 (2.32)

where ω_0 is an attempt frequency, $D_{\rm H0}$ is the temperature dependent diffusion coefficient and $\alpha = 0.2-0.25$ at 200°C.

A time-independent rate constant for a structural change, for example defect creation or annealing, results in a simple exponential but the experimental observation of a stretched exponential indicates a time-dependent rate constant $v_E(t)$

$$\frac{d}{dt}\Delta N_D(t) = -v_E(t)\Delta N_D(t)$$
(2.33)

Assuming that hydrogen diffusion is the rate limiting mechanism, the rate constant $v_E(t)$ can be assumed to be equal to the hydrogen hopping rate, $D_{\rm H}/a^2$, where *a* is the characteristic hopping distance that hydrogen moves in a single diffusion step (which is time-independent). Using the expression for $D_{\rm H}$ from Eq. (2.32) to solve Eq. (2.33) results in the exponential time dependence

$$\Delta N_{D}(t) = N_{D0} \exp[-(t/\tau)^{\beta}]$$
(2.34)

where $\beta = 1-\alpha$. Assuming the dispersion in $D_{\rm H}$ arises from an exponential distribution of sites, i.e. $\exp(-E/kT_0)$, results in $\beta = T/T_0$ [48].

Within the weak bond model, the defect-controlled model predicts an exponential distribution of weak Si–Si bond energies, while the diffusion-controlled model predicts an exponential distribution of bond energies for the release of hydrogen from Si–H bonds. Despite the quite different physics, both models explain the experimental data equally well using analogous parameters. The reason that both models give the same annealing and production kinetics is that the underlying disorder in the amorphous silicon is the main determinant of the form of the relaxation in each model [46]. The strength of the second model is that unlike the first model, it links the stretched exponential relaxation to a phenomenon (dispersive diffusion of hydrogen) that can be characterized through direct measurements. However, since both models fit the experimental data, the equilibration kinetics alone cannot be used as proof that hydrogen is involved in metastable defect relaxation. There are also experimental studies that suggest hydrogen may be involved in the bond breaking process but not as the rate-limiting step [53].

In this thesis, the weak bond model is adopted in its general form, Eq. (2.17), and the experimental results are explained in terms of the energy distribution of weak Si–Si bonds. However, no attempt has been made to rule out the possibility of hydrogen involvement. Investigating the role of hydrogen in structural equilibration is beyond the scope of this thesis.

References:

- [1] R. A. Street, Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon, Cambridge University Press, 2005
- [2] J. Kanicki, Amophous & Microcrystalline Semiconductor Devices Volume II: Materials and Device Physics, Artech House Materials Science Library, 1992

- [3] P. W. Anderson, "Absence of Diffusion in Certain Random Lattices", Physical Review, vol. 109, no. 5, pp. 1492-1505, October 1957
- [4] N. F. Mott and E. A. Davis, "Electronic Processes in Non-Crystalline Materials", Oxford University Press, 1979
- [5] G. D. Cody, Semiconductors and Semimetals, Academic Press, 1984
- [6] M. Stutzmann, "The defect density in amorphous silicon", *Philosophical Magazine B*, vol. 60, no. 4, pp. 531-546, July 1989
- [7] J. M. Marshall, R. A. Street and M. J. Thompson, "Electron drift mobility in amorphous Si: H", *Philosophical Magazine B*, vol. 54, no. 1, pp. 51-60, January 1986
- [8] M. Pollak, "On dispersive transport by hopping and by trapping", *Philosophical Magazine*, vol. 36, no. 5, pp. 1157-1169, September 1977
- [9] J. M. Marshall, R. A. Street and M. J. Thompson, "Localized states in compensated a-Si:H", *Physical Review B*, vol. 29, no. 4, pp. 2331-2333, April 1984
- [10] G. Pfister and H. Scher, "Time-dependent electrical transport in amorphous solids: As₂Se₃", *Physical Review B*, vol. 15, no. 4, pp. 2062-2083, April 1977
- [11] T. Tiedje, J. M. Cebulka, D. L. Morel, and B. Abeles, "Evidence for Exponential Band Tails in Amorphous Silicon Hydride", *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 46, no. 21, pp. 1425-1428, May 1981
- [12] P. W. Anderson, "Model for the Electronic Structure of Amorphous Semiconductors", *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 34, no. 15, pp. 953-955, April 1975
- [13] R. A. Street and N. F. Mott, "States in the Gap in Glassy Semiconductors", *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 35, no. 19, pp. 1293-1296, November 1975
- [14] W. B. Jackson, S. M. Kelso, C. C. Tsai, J. W. Allen, and S.-J. Oh, "Energy dependence of the optical matrix element in hydrogenated amorphous and crystalline silicon", *Physical Review B*, vol. 31, no. 8, pp. 5187-5198, Apr. 1985
- [15] B. von Roedern, L. Ley, and M. Cardona, "Photoelectron Spectra of Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon", *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 39, no. 24, pp. 1576-1580, December 1977
- [16] J. C. Knights, "Characterization of Plasma-Deposited Amorphous Si: H Thin Films", *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 18-1, pp. 101-108, January 1979
- [17] M. Hack, R. A. Street and M. Shur, "Capacitance studies of thermal equilibrium changes in n-type amorphous silicon", *Journal of Non-Crystalline Solids*, vols. 97-98, no. 2, pp. 803-806, December 1987
- [18] D. V. Lang, J. D. Cohen, and J. P. Harbison, "Measurement of the density of gap states in hydrogenated amorphous silicon by space charge spectroscopy", *Physical Review B*, vol. 25, no. 8, pp. 5285-5320, April 1982
- [19] N. M. Johnson, "Measurement of deep levels in hydrogenated amorphous silicon by transient voltage spectroscopy", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 42, no. 11, pp. 981-983, June 1983
- [20] K. D. Mackenzie, P. G. Le Comber, W. E. Spear, "The density of states in amorphous silicon determined by space-charge-limited current measurements", *Philosophical Magazine B*, vol. 46, no. 4, pp. 377-89, October 1982
- [21] W. B. Jackson and N. M. Amer, "The density of states in amorphous silicon determined by space-charge-limited current measurements", *Physical Review B*, vol. 25, no. 8, pp. 5559-5562, April 1982

- [22] N. M. Johnson and D. K. Biegelsen, "Identification of deep-gap states in a-Si:H by photo- depopulation-induced electron-spin resonance", *Physical Review B*, vol. 31, no. 8, pp. 4066-4069, March 1985
- [23] A. Madan, P. G. Le Comber and W. E. Spear, "Investigation of the density of localized states in a-Si using the field effect technique", *Journal of Non-Crystalline Solids*, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 239-257, March 1976
- [24] R. A. Street, "Doping and the Fermi Energy in Amorphous Silicon", *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 49, no. 16, pp. 1187-1190, November 1982
- [25] M. Stutzmann, D. K. Biegelsen, and R. A. Street, "Detailed investigation of doping in hydrogenated amorphous silicon and germanium", *Physical Review B*, vol. 35, no. 8, pp. 5666-5701, April 1987
- [26] R. A. Street, J. Kakalios, and M. Hack, "Electron drift mobility in doped amorphous silicon", *Physical Review B*, vol. 38, no. 8, pp. 5603-5609, September 1988
- [27] R. A. Street, M. Hack and W. B. Jackson, "Mechanisms of thermal equilibration in doped amorphous silicon", *Physical Review B*, vol. 37, no. 8, pp. 4209-4224, March 1988
- [28] R. A. Street, "Sweep-out measurements of band-tail carriers in a-Si: H", *Philosophical Magazine B*, vol. 60, no. 2, pp. 213-236, August 1989
- [29] Z. E. Smith, S. Aljishi, D. Slobodin, V. Chu, S. Wagner, P. M. Lenahan, R. R. Arya and M. S. Bennett, "Thermal-Equilibrium Defect Processes in Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon", *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 57, no. 19, pp. 2450-2453, November 1986
- [30] R. A. Street and K. Winer, "Defect equilibria in undoped a-Si:H", *Physical Review B*, vol. 40, no. 9, pp. 6236-6249, September 1989
- [31] D. L. Staebler and C. R. Wronski, "Reversible conductivity changes in dischargeproduced amorphous Si", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 31, no. 4, pp.292-294, August 1977
- [32] D. Han and H. Fritzsche, "Study of light-induced creation of defects in a-Si:H by means of single and dual-beam photoconductivity", *Journal of Non-Crystalline Solids*, vols. 59-60, no. 1, pp. 397-400, December 1983
- [33] M. Stutzmann, W. B. Jackson, and C. C. Tsai, "Light-induced metastable defects in hydrogenated amorphous silicon: A systematic study", *Physical Review B*, vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 23–47, July 1985
- [34] K. Shepard, Z. E. Smith, S. Aljishi and S. Wagner, "Changes in the density of states in a-Si:H with the generation and annealing of light-induced defects", *Materials Research Society Symposium Proceedings*, vol. 118, pp. 147-152, April 1988
- [35] C. van Berkel and M. J. Powell, "Resolution of amorphous silicon thin-film transistor instability mechanisms using ambipolar transistors", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 51, no. 14, pp. 1094-1096, October 1987
- [36] W. B. Jackson, J. M. Marshall and M. D. Moyer, "Role of Hydrogen in the Formation of Metastable Defects in Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon", *Physical Review B*, vol. 39, no. 2, January 1989
- [37] W. Kruhler, H. Pfleiderer, R. Plattner and W. Stetter, "Influence of bias and photo stress on a-Si:H-diodes with nin- and pip-structures", *AIP Conference Proceedings*, vol. 120, pp. 311-317, August 1984

- [38] D. V. Lang, J. D. Cohen, and J. P. Harbison, "Observation of a Reversible Field-Induced Doping Effect in Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon", *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 48, no. 6, pp. 421-424, February 1981
- [39] M. Stutzmann, "Thermally and optically induced metastabilities in doped hydrogenated amorphous silicon: ESR studies", *Physical Review B*, vol. 35, no. 18, pp. 9375–9743, June 1987
- [40] M. Stutzmann, "Weak bond-dangling bond conversion in amorphous silicon", *Philosophical Magazine B*, vol. 56, no. 1, pp. 63-70, January 1987
- [41] Z. E. Smith and S. Wagner, "Band tails, entropy, and equilibrium defects in hydrogenated amorphous silicon", *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 59, no. 6, August 1987
- [42] W. B. Jackson, "Role of band tail carriers in metastable defect formation and annealing in hydrogenated amorphous silicon", *Physical Review B*, vol. 41, no. 2, pp. 1059-1075, January 1990
- [43] M. Campos and J. A. Giacometti and M. Silver, "Deep exponential distribution of traps in naphthalene", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 34, no. 3, pp. 226-228, February 1979
- [44] J. C. Dyre, "A phenomenological model for the Meyer-Neldel rule", *Journal of Physics C*, vol. 19, no. 28, pp. 5655-5664, October 1986
- [45] R. S. Crandall, "Defect relaxation in hydrogenated amorphous silicon", *Journal of Non-Crystalline Solids*, vol. 114, no. 2, pp. 597-599, December 1989
- [46] R. S. Crandall, "Defect relaxation in amorphous silicon: Stretched exponentials, the Meyer-Neldel rule, and the Staebler-Wronski effect", *Physical Review B*, vol. 43, no. 5, pp. 4057–4070, February 1991
- [47] Y. Bar-Yam, D. Adler, and J. D. Joannopoulos, "Structure and Electronic States in Disordered Systems", *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 57, no. 4, pp. 467–470, July 1986
- [48] J. Kakalios, R. A. Street and W. B. Jackson, "Stretched exponential relaxation arising from the dispersive diffusion of hydrogen in amorphous silicon", *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 59, no. 9, pp. 1037-1039, August 1987
- [49] W. B. Jackson, J. M. Marshall, and M. D. Moyer, "Role of hydrogen in the formation of metastable defects in hydrogenated amorphous silicon", *Physical Review B*, vol. 39, no. 2, pp. 1164-1174, January 1989
- [50] D. E. Carlson and C. W. Magee, "A SIMS analysis of deuterium diffusion in hydrogenated amorphous silicon", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 33, no. 1, pp. 81-83, July 1978
- [51] R. A. Street, "The density of states in hydrogenated amorphous silicon", *Proceedings of the SPIE*, vol. 763, pp. 10-16, January 1987
- [52] M. Reinelt, S. Kalbitzer and G. Moller, "The diffusion of hydrogen in amorphous silicon", *Journal of Non-Crystalline Solids*, vols. 59-60, no. 1, pp. 169-172, December 1983
- [53] M. Stutzmann, W. B. Jackson, A. J. Smith, and R. Thompson, "Light-induced metastable defects in amorphous silicon: The role of hydrogen", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 48, no. 1, pp. 62-64, January 1981

Amorphous Silicon Thin-Film Transistors: Fabrication Process and Device Operation

Hydrogenated amorphous silicon thin-film transistors (*a*-Si:H TFTs) were first demonstrated in 1979 [1] and soon became the dominant active devices used in the commercial production of active-matrix liquid crystal displays (AM-LCDs), optical scanners and radiation imagers. In this chapter, the device structure and operation of *a*-Si:H TFTs is reviewed, followed by a brief survey of material growth techniques for the fabrication of these devices. At the end, the standard process for the fabrication of *a*-Si:H TFTs in our lab is presented.

3.1 Device Structures

In contrast to VLSI field-effect devices where the channel is lightly doped to adjust the threshold voltage, the channel of *a*-Si:H TFTs are undoped. This is because of the significant reduction of mobility in doped *a*-Si:H (Section 2.6). In addition, since the mobility of holes is too low in *a*-Si:H due to a high density of valence-band tail states (Section 2.3.1), all practical *a*-Si:H TFTs are n-channel devices (with n^+ source/drain contacts for electron injection).

The standard *a*-Si:H TFTs are fabricated with "inverted-staggered" structures which may be either back-channel etched (BCE) (Fig. 3.1 (a)) or back-channel passivated (BCP) (Fig. 3.1 (b)). The term "inverted" refers to the bottom-gate configuration and "staggered" indicates that the source/drain contacts and the gate are located on the different sides of the device (source/drain on the top for a bottom-gate structure and on the bottom for a top-gate structure). In the BCE structure, the TFT channel length is



Fig. 3.1. Schematic cross-section of (a) back-channel etched (BCE) and (b) back-channel passivated (BCP) standard *a*-Si:H TFT structures.

determined by the separation between the source and drain contacts, whereas in the BCE structure, the length of the top nitride passivation layer determines the channel length. The overlap between the gate and the source/drain contacts in necessary to assure sufficiently low source/drain contact resistance [2].

Hydrogenated amorphous silicon nitride (a-SiN_x:H) grown by plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition (PECVD) provides the best channel/dielectric interface quality and the best TFT characteristics among the other candidates. PECVD-grown silicon oxide in particular results in a poor interface quality and TFTs with high subthreshold slopes [3]. For reasons which are still not clearly understood, the top-gate structure grown with PECVD a-SiN_x:H results in a poor channel/dielectric interface quality compared to the bottom gate structure [4]. The reason is thought to be the ion bombardment of a-Si:H surface from the nitride deposition plasma when nitride is deposited on top of a-Si:H.

In the BCE structure, the TFT stack (the gate nitride, the undoped *a*-Si:H channel and the $n^+ a$ -Si:H for the source-drain contacts) are deposited within one vacuum pumpdown (without exposure to the ambient between the depositions) for best gate nitride/*a*-Si:H interface quality. After patterning the source/drain contacts, the n^+ layer is removed from the top of the channel (typically by dry etching) using the source/drain contacts as the mask. Since the etchant for n^+ can also etch undoped *a*-Si:H, the etching for removing the n^+ layer has to be carefully timed to assure the complete removal of the n^+ layer, while avoiding the complete removal of the undoped *a*-Si:H channel. To allow sufficient tolerance, a relatively thick undoped *a*-Si:H layer must be used.

In the BCP structure, the TFT stack (the gate nitride, the undoped *a*-Si:H channel and the passivation nitride) are deposited again within one pump-down for best gate nitride/*a*-Si:H interface quality and also to avoid the exposure of the *a*-Si:H channel to the ambient. The n^+ layer is deposited and patterned after the patterning of the passivation nitride. Since the etchant for the nitride is fairly selective to *a*-Si:H, relatively thin *a*-Si:H channel layers can be used in contrast to the BCE structure.

The main advantage of the BCE structure compared to the BCP structure is avoiding an extra mask step for pattering the passivation nitride. Reducing the number of mask steps can significantly reduce the manufacturing costs especially for large-area



Fig. 3.2. Band diagram showing the operation of *a*-Si:H TFTs under positive gate voltage bias. The charge induced by the gate in *a*-Si:H is divided between the tail states and the deep states.

display applications [5]. The absence of the passivation nitride in the BCE structure, however, exposes the channel to the ambient and plasma-etch damage during the fabrication process, which can have an adverse effect on the device stability. In addition, the thick *a*-Si:H layer used for the BCE structure increases the light sensitivity of the TFT, which is not desirable for most applications. The application requirements and the economical considerations therefore determine the type of the TFT structure suitable for a particular application.

Alternative *a*-Si:H TFT structures with specific advantages have been proposed and demonstrated but have not been used in commercial production yet. Some examples are double-gate TFT structures for increasing the drive currents [6], vertical TFTs for reducing the TFT area on the chip [7][8] and top-gate self-aligned TFTs for increasing the TFT switching speed [9].

The fabrication process for the standard BCE and BCP *a*-Si:H TFTs in our lab is presented in Section 3.4.

3.2 Device Operation

The operation of a-Si:H TFTs can be generally described by a band diagram similar to that of field-effect VLSI devices with single-crystalline channels (Fig. 3.2). The main difference is however the presence of gap states in a-Si:H. To discuss the flat-band condition, we neglect the work-function difference between the gate electrode and the a-

Si:H channel, and assume negligible charges trapped in the nitride or at the *a*-Si:H/nitride interface, so that the flat-band voltage corresponds to zero bias on the gate. At flat band, the Fermi level is close to the mid-gap. Neglecting the effect of thermal activation for simplifying the argument, the states below the Fermi level (acceptor levels) are full (and thus neutral) and the states above the Fermi level (donor levels) are empty (and thus neutral) and therefore no charged states exist (Due to thermal excitation at finite temperatures, some of the states above the Fermi level are full and thus negatively charged, and some of the states below the Fermi level are empty and therefore positively charged; however, the net charge is zero due to charge neutrality). As the gate voltage is increased, the Fermi level moves up in the band, creating negatively charged states (donor levels with trapped electrons) which are in charge neutrality with the positive charges accumulated in the gate. At finite temperatures, a small fraction of the induced electrons are thermally excited to the extended states, but their number is small and less than 10% (even in the strong electron accumulation regime), which is the ratio of the effective mobility to the band mobility as explained in section 2.3.1. Therefore a reasonably accurate analysis can be performed by assuming that the majority of the fieldinduced electrons are trapped in the gap states and solving the Poisson equation accordingly [2]

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}^2\varphi(x)}{\mathrm{d}x^2} = \frac{q}{\varepsilon_{Si}} \int N(E) \big(f[E + q\varphi(x)] - f(E)] \big) \mathrm{d}E \tag{3.1}$$

where $\varphi(x)$ is the band bending (electric potential, defined at zero in the "bulk" *a*-Si:H), *q* the electron charge, ε_{Si} the dielectric permittivity of *a*-Si:H (close to that of single crystalline Si, i.e. $11.7\varepsilon_0$, under DC operation), *N*(*E*) the density of states, and *f*(*E*) the Fermi level. Various *a*-Si:H TFT models that consider the gap state distribution of *a*-Si:H have been developed, some of which are particularly useful for circuit simulation [10][11][12].

A less accurate but a very useful approach (particularly from the circuit analysis point of view) is to model the *a*-Si:H TFT as a field-effect VLSI device with an effective (or apparent) field-effect mobility and threshold voltage that fit the TFT characteristics over an operation regime of interest. Using first-order MOS equations for the saturation and linear operation regimes, the TFT current can thus be described by

Chapter 3: Amorphous Silicon Thin-Film Transistors: Fabrication Process ...

$$I_{DS, sat} = \frac{1}{2} \mu_{FE} C_{SiNx} \frac{W}{L} (V_{GS} - V_T)^2$$
(3.2)

$$I_{DS, lin} = \mu_{FE} C_{SiNx} \frac{W}{L} V_{DS} (V_{GS} - V_T - V_{DS}/2)$$
(3.3)

where μ_{FE} is the effective (or apparent) field-effect mobility, V_T the effective (or apparent) threshold voltage, $C_{SiNx} = \varepsilon_{SiNx}/t_{SiNx}$ the gate dielectric capacitance of the nitride per unit area (ε_{SiNx} is the dielectric constant of the gate nitride close to $7.5\varepsilon_0$ and t_{SiNx} is the thickness of the gate nitride), W the channel width, L the channel length and V_{DS} the drain-source voltage. Because of the sharp slope of the conduction band tail, practically all electrons reside at the bottom of the band tail (with a small fraction thermally excited to upper levels) with an effective density of N_t at $E_c - E_t$. Therefore (see Section 2.3.1)

$$\mu_{FE} \approx \mu_0 (N_c / N_t) \exp(-E_t / kT) \tag{3.4}$$

where μ_0 is the band mobility, E_c the conduction band mobility edge and N_c the effective density of states at E_c . The activation energy E_t is found to be about 0.17eV from temperature-dependent measurements of the field-effect mobility [13]. As the gate voltage is increased, the Fermi level gets past the midgap defect states and enters the band tail. Assuming negligible thermal excitation, V_T is the gate voltage corresponding to the Fermi level position at the onset of the tail states. In practice, V_T is smaller because of thermal excitation of carriers above the Fermi level which allows the majority of the electrons to reside in the band-tail before the Fermi level enters the band-tail.

Note that the effect of two-dimensional confinement, vertical gate electric-field and source/drain contact resistance in lowering the mobility is not included in Eq. (3.4). However, similar to VLSI devices, these effects are included in the effective mobility extracted by fitting the device characteristics to Eq. (3.2) or Eq. (3.3). Also it should be noted that the extracted values of μ_{FE} and V_T for an *a*-Si:H TFT are generally different in the saturation and linear regimes. However, the extracted values are close and the difference can be neglected for a first-order analysis.

Field-Effect Measurement of the Density of States – Eq. (3.1) describes the effect of gap states on the operation of *a*-Si:H TFTs. This equation can be also used to



Fig. 3.3. Band diagram illustrating the field-effect analysis. Localized states of volume N_{ν} , which lie between $E_{\nu b}$ and $E_{(\nu+1)b}$ in the bulk, cross the Fermi level at the surface and change their electron occupation.

extract the density of gap states from the measured electrical TFT characteristics. This method was first proposed in 1972 and is known as the field-effect measurement [14]. In fact, the original reason to construct the *a*-Si:H TFT structure was to measure the density of states in *a*-Si:H rather than developing a useful field-effect device. However, these measurements eventually led to the development of the *a*-Si:H transistor devices by the same group [1].

This method can be explained using the band diagram of 0. Assume the gate voltage V_G is increased from the flat-band voltage V_{FB} to $V_{FB} + v\Delta V_G$ (v is an integer) in v steps each equal to ΔV_G . When V_G is increased from $v\Delta V_G$ to $(v+1)\Delta V_G$, localized states lying between E_{vb} and $E_{(v+1)b}$ cross E_f at the surface (x = 0), and change their electron occupation from empty to full. After the v-th step, the space charge density in the localized states is $v\Delta N_s/\lambda_v$, where λ_v is the depth of the accumulation layer and ΔN_s is the change in the accumulated charge per each voltage step, equal to $C_{SiNx}\Delta V_G$. The Poisson equation in the accumulation after the v-th step is:

$$E_{\nu}(x) = E_c - \frac{A_{\nu}}{\lambda_{\nu}} (x - \lambda_{\nu})^2$$
(3.5)

where $A_v = (q/2\varepsilon_{Si}) \Delta N_s v$. Introducing the dimensionless variable $u(x) = (E_c - E(x))/kT$ and at the surface $u_s = (E_c - E_s)/kT$, the electron density in the extended states between x = 0 and $x = \lambda_v$ is given by $n(x) = n_b \exp u(x)$, where n_b is the electron density in the bulk $(x > \lambda_v)$. The ratio of the TFT current at the *v*-th step (i_v) to that of the flat-band (i_0) is equal to the ratio of the carrier densities at these two points Chapter 3: Amorphous Silicon Thin-Film Transistors: Fabrication Process ...

$$\frac{i_{\nu}}{i_{0}} = \frac{n_{\nu}}{n_{b}} = 1 - \frac{\lambda_{\nu}}{d} + \frac{1}{d} \int_{0}^{\lambda_{\nu}} \exp[u(x)] dx$$
(3.6)

where *d* is the thickness of the *a*-Si:H layer. This can be rewritten as

$$\frac{A_{v}}{kT}d(i_{v}/i_{0}-1) = \sqrt{u_{s}} \int_{0}^{\sqrt{u_{s}}} \exp(t^{2}) dt$$
(3.7)

Also from Eq. (3.5)

$$\lambda_{\nu} = u_{\nu s} k T / A_{\nu} \tag{3.8}$$

And knowing the initial position of the Fermi level E_i , the position of E_{vb} relative to E_c is given by $E_c - E_{vb} = E_c - E_i - u_{vs}kT$. Finally, the density of localized states N_v corresponding to the v-th step is found by equating the total density of electrons in the space charge region to the sum of the contributions from each step

$$\frac{\nu\Delta N_s}{\lambda_v} = \sum_{i=0}^{v-1} N_i \Delta E_i + N_v \Delta E_v$$
(3.9)

giving

$$N_{\nu} = \frac{\nu \Delta N_s}{\Delta E_{\nu} \lambda_{\nu}} - \frac{1}{\Delta E_{\nu}} \sum_{0}^{\nu-1} N_i \Delta E_i$$
(3.10)

It should be noted that mathematically, the voltage steps must be infinitesimally small rather than discrete step voltages and such a mathematically accurate analysis will lead to integral equations rather than summations. However, for the sake of numerical calculation, and given that the voltage steps are chosen small enough for sufficient accuracy, the analysis reviewed here is the most useful mathematical form.

An example of the distribution of states in *a*-Si:H TFTs with thermal oxide and PECVD nitride gate dielectrics extracted by field-effect measurements is plotted in Fig. 3.4 [15]. The dependence of the density of states on the type of the gate dielectric material is an indication that the gate dielectric material can affect the quality of *a*-Si:H close to the interface. Further evidence may be that the TFT properties (such as mobility) which are closely related to *a*-Si:H can be influenced by the growth conditions of the gate insulator [16][17]. The density of states measured by field-effect measurements is normally higher than that in the bulk indicating that the gate dielectric induces additional electronic states at the interface which are typically referred to as surface or interface.



Fig. 3.4. The density of gap states in a-Si:H close to the channel/dielectric interface extracted using the field-effect method from a-Si:H TFTs with nitride or oxide gate dielectrics [15]. E_f is the Fermi level at flat-band.

states [18][19]. Recent work with a new hybrid gate dielectric and field-effect mobilities nearly twice as high as that in the bulk suggests that the density of states close to the interface may be actually lower than that in the bulk [20][21]. In this thesis, the dependence of the TFT stability on the gate nitride at low gate electric fields (where the TFT stability is related to the quality of *a*-Si:H rather than the gate nitride) is presented as further evidence that the quality and microstructure of *a*-Si:H close to the interface can be affected by that of the gate nitride (Chapter 5).

3.3 Material Growth

In this section, the growth of *a*-Si:H TFT stack materials is reviewed. This includes the growth of undoped *a*-Si:H for the TFT channel, the growth of *a*-SiN_x:H for the gate dielectric (as well as the top passivation layer) and the growth of doped *a*-Si:H for source and drain contacts.

3.3.1 Growth of Undoped *a*-Si:H

The most widely-used method for the growth of a-Si:H is plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition (PECVD). Hydrogenated a-Si was grown for the first time in 1969 using this technique [22]. This development was a major breakthrough because of the capability to contain hydrogen in the a-Si film, in contrast to other techniques such as sputtering or thermal evaporation. Standard a-Si:H TFTs which are in the commercial production of large-area displays today are grown by PECVD using pure silane (SiH₄) at

temperatures close to 250°C [23]. The role of the plasma is to provide sufficient energy to crack the silane molecules at low temperatures. In the absence of a plasma, temperatures higher than 450°C are required to decompose silane. At such high deposition temperatures, hydrogen is not retained in the film, resulting in a poor film quality. Temperatures higher than 550°C are typically used for the growth of polycrystalline or epitaxial silicon films.

An alternative technique for growing *a*-Si:H is hot-wire chemical vapor deposition (HWCVD) which has been reported both for TFT and solar cell applications [24][25][26]. An advantage of HWCVD as an alternative is the elimination of in-situ plasma damage to the film during growth. However, it is difficult to scale up the HWCVD technique for large areas. In addition, since the industrial infrastructure is based on highly-established PECVD equipment, alternative growth techniques such as HWCVD that require new infrastructure development are generally not economical.

Growth Mechanism – Several silane dissociation reactions are possible during the PECVD of *a*-Si:H. Silane molecules may also react with the radicals produced from the dissociation of other silane molecules and form larger molecules such as Si_2H_6 and Si_3H_8 . These larger molecules may in turn decompose and form new radicals [27]. Since the mean free path of the gas molecules and radicals (in the range of 10–100µm at typical deposition pressures) is much smaller than the reactor dimensions, the possibility of secondary collisions and intermolecular reactions is very high and therefore understanding the deposition mechanism is very difficult [23][28]. Some of the silane dissociation reactions that require the lowest energies are [29]

$SiH_4 \rightarrow SiH_2 + H_2$	2.2 eV	(3.11)
---------------------------------	--------	--------

$$SiH_4 \rightarrow SiH_3 + H$$
 4.0 eV (3.12)

$$\operatorname{SiH}_4 \to \operatorname{Si} + 2\operatorname{H}_2$$
 4.2 eV (3.13)

The growth mechanism of *a*-Si:H and particularly the question of which species cause the deposition are controversial, but the common view is that at least for the low plasma powers typically used for the growth of *a*-Si:H from pure silane, SiH₃ radicals are the dominant species [30][31]. With this assumption, some of the processes which may occur at the surface of *a*-Si:H during growth are illustrated in Fig. 3.5[32]. A hydrogen-

Chapter 3: Amorphous Silicon Thin-Film Transistors: Fabrication Process ...



Fig. 3.5. Illustration of some of the possible reactions at the growth surface of *a*-Si:H [32].



Fig. 3.6. Effect of substrate temperature and RF plasma power on defect density and hydrogen concentration of PECVD *a*-Si:H [33].

terminated silicon atom cannot pick up SiH₃, therefore hydrogen release from the surface is a necessary reaction in this growth model.

Growth Parameters – The PECVD growth conditions have a direct impact on the quality of the *a*-Si:H film. The optimum chamber pressure is in the range of 0.1–1Torr. Striking and maintaining the plasma may not be possible at low pressures, while at high pressures, the low mean free path of the gas molecules may result in most of the chemical reactions occurring away from the substrate surface. The optimum deposition temperature is in the range of 200–300°C [33]. High and low deposition temperatures both result in high defect densities in the film. At low temperatures, the high sticking

coefficient and low diffusivity of the gas species at the growth surface results in a large number of dangling bonds. The main reason for a high defect density at high temperatures is insufficient hydrogen retention. The defect density in the film increases with increasing the RF power density. This is generally believed to be due to the ion bombardment of the growth surface from the plasma. Reducing the plasma power reduces the growth rate of the *a*-Si:H film and increases the cost of the film growth. Therefore there is often a trade-off between the quality and the cost of *a*-Si:H films. In addition, striking and maintaining the plasma may not be possible at low RF powers. A common way to reduce the plasma damage is to keep the plasma away from the growth surface by inserting a metal grid between the plasma plate and the substrate holder, which is known as a "triode" structure (versus the conventional "diode" structure with only two parallel electrodes). The gas flow rates determine the residence time of the gas species inside the chamber. Low gas flow rates (especially if combined with high plasma powers) may result in the complete consumption of silane in reactions away from the growth surface. The dependence of the *a*-Si:H material properties on the deposition conditions is shown in Fig. 3.6 [23][33][34].

Effect of Diluents – Silane may be diluted with another gas for the growth of *a*-Si:H. The most widely-used diluent gas is hydrogen which is commonly used for the growth of *a*-Si:H for solar cell applications [35]. High hydrogen dilution ratios result in the growth of nanocrystalline silicon rather than *a*-Si:H; however, for reasons which are still controversial, most stable solar cells are grown at the amorphous/nanocrystalline transition regime [36][37]. As for *a*-Si:H TFT applications, using hydrogen dilution in silane has been reported mainly for low-temperature (<200°C) *a*-Si:H growth, which is of interest for plastic substrates with low working temperatures [38][39][40]. The issue of plastic compatibility is discussed in Chapter 4. Hydrogen dilution in silane at standard *a*-Si:H TFTs. This technique is presented in Chapter 5.

Inert gases such as argon are commonly used to dilute silane for the growth of polycrystalline or epitaxial silicon at high temperatures. Argon dilution does not affect the growth of high-temperature polycrystalline or epitaxial silicon; however, it has a detrimental effect on the PECVD growth of *a*-Si:H. Argon dilution averts the growth of

a-Si:H from a CVD to a PVD (physical vapor deposition) process. In a CVD process, gas species have low sticking coefficients and therefore are continually absorbed and released from the growth surface before eventual reacting and being absorbed to the growth surface. Therefore the rate of the chemical reactions at the growth surface determines the growth rate rather than the flux of species striking the surface [41]. In contrast, in a PVD process, the gas species have high sticking coefficients and therefore the growth rate depends on the flux of the species striking the surface. The presence of highly reactive gas species favors a CVD process, while nonreactive species such as argon favor a PVD process. Under PVD conditions, *a*-Si:H films grow in a columnar structure rather than conforming to the growth surface and have high defect densities not suitable for device applications [42].

3.3.2 Growth of *a*-SiN_x:H

The standard method of nitride growth for *a*-Si:H TFT applications is PECVD. Other growth methods such as HWCVD exist but not used in production [43][44]. The typical PECVD nitride films are grown from a mixture of silane and ammonia or a mixture of silane and nitrogen. Films with nitrogen to silicon atomic ratios close to the stoichiometric value of 4/3 are typically referred to as nitrogen-rich, while those with smaller ratios are typically referred to as silicon-rich. The gas flow ratios are normally adjusted for the growth of nitrogen-rich films. Nitrogen-rich films are known to result in steeper TFT subthreshold slopes and higher electrical stability [45][46].

Growth Mechanism – Studying the growth mechanisms of a-SiN_x:H is more complicated than that of a-Si:H as two types of atoms (silicon and nitrogen) are involved in the plasma reactions. Direct mass spectroscopy inside the reaction chamber shows the presence of several species including (SiH₃)₂ (disilane) and Si(NH₂)₃ (triaminosilane) [47]. The ratio of triaminosilane to disilane radicals increases with increasing the plasma power. The growth rate of nitride also increases with increasing plasma power suggesting that triaminosilane is directly involved in the film growth. Based on these studies and other experiments, a growth model constructed upon triaminosilane absorption at the growth surface and condensation of the film by ammonia (NH₃) release has been proposed (Fig. 3.7) [47]. Based on this model, the overall chemistry of the growth reactions can be summarized in the form of the following reactions

$$\operatorname{SiH}_4 + 4\operatorname{NH}_3 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Si}(\operatorname{NH}_2)_4 + 4\operatorname{H}_2$$
(3.14)

$$3\mathrm{Si}(\mathrm{NH}_2)_4 \to \mathrm{Si}_3\mathrm{N}_4 + 8\mathrm{NH}_3 \tag{3.15}$$

The first reaction represents the formation of the gas phase precursor driven by the plasma power and the second reaction represents the surface condensation reaction driven by the substrate temperature. It should be noted that this model applies to aminosaturated conditions (nitrogen rich growth conditions and relatively high plasma powers) which are typically used for the growth of the TFT gate nitride, rather than high disilane density conditions (silicon rich growth conditions and/or relatively low plasma powers).

Growth Temperature – The growth temperature of the gate nitride has a direct impact on the TFT stability, and sufficiently high growth process temperatures are required for reasonably stable TFTs [40][48][49][50]. For standard *a*-Si:H TFTs, the gate nitride is grown at temperatures close to 300°C on glass. Lower process temperatures are desired for low-cost plastic substrates; however, the nitride quality is poor at low temperatures (<200°C). Hydrogen dilution may be used to improve the nitride quality grown at low temperatures [39][40][52]. However, in terms of TFT electrical stability, the quality of the gate nitride grown at low temperatures is not satisfactory for demanding applications such as driving organic light emitting diodes. The issue of *a*-Si:H TFT stability, growth temperature and plastic compatibility is discussed in Chapter 4.

3.3.3 Growth of Doped *a*-Si:H

Adding a small flow of phosphine or diborane to silane is used for the PECVD of n-type or p-type *a*-Si:H. The typical flow ratios of the dopant gases for n^+ or p^+ *a*-Si:H are in the few 100ppm range. Since the hole mobility is very low in *a*-Si:H (Section 2.3), *a*-Si:H TFTs are normally fabricated as n-channel devices with n^+ *a*-Si:H source and drain contacts. However, p-channel *a*-Si:H TFTs with p^+ contacts have been recently reported [20]. Both types of dopings are routinely used for the fabrication of *a*-Si:H solar cells with p/i/n structures.



Fig. 3.7. Cross-sectional structure model of the PECVD growth of a-SiN_x:H [47].

3.4 Standard TFT Process in Our Lab

The standard process for the fabrication of back-channel etched (BCE) and back-channel passivated (BCP) TFT structures on glass and plastic substrates in our lab is covered in this section. The plastic compatibility of this process is contingent upon considerations discussed in Chapter 4.

Our PECVD tool – The PECVD machine used in our lab for the growth of the TFT stack is a four-chamber machine with a load-lock and three deposition chambers for the growth of a-SiN_x:H, undoped a-Si:H and n⁺ a-Si:H. To avoid cross-contamination, each chamber is allocated to the deposition of a single material. The adjacent chambers are separated from each other with high vacuum slit valves to allow the transfer of the samples between the chambers without exposure to the ambient. The samples are loaded through the load-lock for outgasing and then transferred to the deposition chambers.

Back-channel Etched TFTs – The gate metal is deposited by thermal evaporation and patterned by standard photolithography and wet etching. We use a 15nm/50nm/15nm Cr/Al/Cr tri-layer as the gate metal to ensure high-temperature plastic compatibility for reasons discussed in Chapter 4. For glass substrates or low-temperature processes on plastic, an 80nm thick Cr layer may be used to reduce the process steps. The TFT stack (gate nitride/undoped *a*-Si:H channel/n⁺ *a*-Si:H) is then deposited by PECVD in a single pumpdown (without exposure to the ambient between the depositions). The 300nm-thick gate nitride is deposited from a mixture of ammonia and silane $([SiH_4]/[NH_3] = 14)$ sccm/130 sccm) at 300°C and a plasma power density of 21 mW/cm². We define the plasma power density as the total power fed into the chamber by the RF generator, devided by the area of the plasma plate, which is $6"\times 6"$ (232.3 cm²). The 250nm-thick undoped *a*-Si:H is deposited from pure silane ($[SiH_4] = 50$ sccm) at 250°C and 17 mW/cm^2 . The 30nm-thick n^+ layer is deposited from a mixture of silane and premixed 1% phosphine – 99% hydrogen gas ($[PH_3 - H_2]/[SiH_4] = 8 \text{ sccm}/44 \text{ sccm}$) at 230°C and 17 mW/cm^2 . The deposition pressure is 500 mtorr and the plasma frequency is 13.56 MHz for all the three depositions. After the TFT stack deposition, the undoped/n⁺ a-Si:H layers are patterned by photolithography and dry etching to form the TFT active regions (islands). Via holes for the gate contacts are then opened in the gate nitride using photolithography and dry etching. Following a hydrofluoric acid (HF) dip step to remove the native oxide from the top of the n^+ layer, the source/drain metal is thermally evaporated and patterned by wet etching. We use a 15nm/250nm/15nm Cr/Al/Cr tri-layer for the source and drain contacts to ensure plastic compatibility for reasons discussed in Chapter 4. For glass substrates, a single Cr layer may be used instead of the Cr/Al/Cr trilayer to reduce the process steps. In the Cr/Al/Cr tri-layer, the purpose of the top Cr layer is to assure a good contact with indium-tin-oxide (ITO) in case the TFTs are integrated with organic light-emitting diodes (OLEDs) for active-matrix OLED display applications. The source/drain metal is then used as a mask to remove the n^+ layer from the backside (top) of the channel by dry-etching. The finished TFTs are annealed at 180°C for 1 hour to repair the damage from the dry etch steps.

Back-channel Passivated TFTs – The deposition and patterning of the gate metal is the same as that for the BCE structure. After the PECVD growth of the gate nitride and undoped *a*-Si:H (with the same conditions as that of the BCE structure), a 200-nm thick passivation nitride is deposited at 230°C in the PECVD machine without exposing the sample to the ambient. The growth conditions of the passivation nitride (other than the growth temperature) are the same as that of the gate nitride. The passivation nitride is then patterned by photolithography and dry etching. Following an HF-dip step to remove the native oxide from the top of the *a*-Si:H layer, the n⁺ layer is deposited with the same conditions as described for the BCE structure. The TFT active regions (islands) are then formed by patterning the undoped/n⁺ *a*-Si:H layers using photolithography and dry etching. The remaining steps (opening the via holes in the gate nitride, removing the native oxide from the top of the n⁺ layer, the deposition and patterning of the source and drain metal and thermal annealing) are the same as those described for the BCE structure.

References:

- P. G. LeComber, W. E. Spear and A. Gaith, "Amorphous Silicon Field-Effect Device and Possible Application", *Electronic Letters*, vol. 15, no. 6, pp. 179-181, March 1979
- [2] J. Kanicki, Amophous & Microcrystalline Semiconductor Devices Volume II: Materials and Device Physics, Artech House Materials Science Library, 1992
- [3] M. J. Powell, I. D. French and J. R. Hughes, "Evidence for the Defect Pool Concept for Si Dangling Bond States in a-Si:H from Experiments with Thin Film Transistors", *Journal of Non-Crystalline Solids*, vol. 114, no. 2, pp. 642-644, December 1989
- [4] R. A. Street and M. J. Thompson, "Electronic states at the hydrogenated amorphous silicon/silcon nitride interface", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 45, no. 7, pp. 769-771, October 1984
- [5] New Manufacturing Process Technologies and Issues in TFT/LCD Panels: The TFT Array Process, *Displaybank Report*, May 2008, <u>http://www.displaybank.com/pdf_file/854683.pdf</u>
- [6] N. Ibaraki, K. Fukuda and H. Takata, "The effect of interface states on amorphoussilicon transistors", *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 36, no. 12, pp. 2971-2972, December 1989
- [7] Y. Uchida, Y. Nara and M. Matsumura, "Proposed vertical-type amorphous-silicon field-effect transistors", *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 105-107, April 1984
- [8] J. G. Shaw and M. Hack, "Theory of vertical amorphous silicon thin-film transistors", *Materials Research Society Symposium Proceedings*, vol. 149, pp. 259-264, April 1989
- [9] Y. Huang, B. Hekmatshoar, S. Wagner and J. C. Sturm, "Top-Gate Amorphous Silicon TFT with Self-Aligned Silicide Source/Drain and High Mobility", *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 29, no. 7, pp. 737-739, July 2008
- [10] M. Shur and M. Hack, "Physics of amorphous silicon based alloy field-effect transistors", *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 55, no. 10, pp. 3831-3842, May 1984
- [11] K. Y. Chung and C. Neudeck, "Analytical Modeling of a-Si:H Thin-Film Transistors", *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 62, no. 11, pp. 4617-4624, December 1987
- [12] R. R. Troutman and F. R. Libsch, "Modeling and Parameter Extraction of Amorphous Silicon Thin-Film-Transistors for Active-Matrix Liquid-Crystal Displays", *Technical Digest – International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 855-858, December 1990

- [13] M. J. Powell, "The Physics of Amorphous-Silicon Thin-Film Transistors", IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices, vol. 36, no. 12, pp. 2753-2763, December 1989
- [14] W. E. Spear and P. G. Le Comber, "Investigation of the Localized State Distribution in Amorphous Si Films", *Journal of Non-Crystalline Solids*, vol. 8, no. 10, pp. 727-738, June 1972
- [15] M.J. Powell, I.D. French and J.R. Hughes, "Evidence for the defect pool concept for Si dangling bond states in a-Si:H from experiments with thin film transistors", *Journal of Non-Crystalline Solids*, vol. 114, no. 2, pp. 642-644, December 1989
- [16] T. Chikamura, S. Hotta and S. Nagata, "The characteristics of amorphous silicon TFT and its application in liquid crystal display", *Materials Research Society Symposium Proceedings*, vol. 95, pp. 421-430, April 1987
- [17] T. Yoshimura, K. Hiranaka, T. Yamaguchi, S. Yanagisawa and K. Asama, "Characterization of *a*-Si:H near *a*-SiN_x:H/*a*-Si:H interface by photoluminescence spectra", *Materials Research Society Symposium Proceedings*, vol. 70, pp. 373-378, April 1986
- [18] M. J. Powell and J. W. Orton, "Characteristics of amorphous silicon staggeredelectrode thin-film transistors", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 45, no. 2, pp. 171-173, July 1984
- [19] S. Sekine, S. Nakamura, S. Oda and M. Matsumura, "Evaluation of deep states in amorphous-silicon/silicon-nitride system from charge-coupled device characteristics", *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 27, no. pp. L1337-1339, July 1988
- [20] L. Han, P. Mandlik, K. Cherenack and S. Wagner, "Amorphous silicon thin-film transistors with field-effect mobilities of 2 cm² /V s for electrons and 0.1 cm² /V s for holes", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 94, no. 16, pp. 162105-1-3, April 2009
- [21] L. Han, P. Mandlik and S. Wagner, "A new gate dielectric for highly stable amorphous-silicon thin-film transistors with ~1.5-cm²/Vs electron field-effect mobility", *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 30, no. 5, pp. 502-504, May 2009
- [22] R. C. Chittick, J. H. Alexander and H. F. Sterling, "The preparation and properties of amorphous silicon", *Journal of the Electrochemical Society*, vol. 116, no. 1, pp. 77-81, January 1969
- [23] R. A. Street, Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon, Cambridge University Press, 2005
- [24] R. E. I. Schropp, K. F. Feenstra, E. C. Molenbroek, H. Meiling and J. K. Rath, "Device-quality polycrystalline and amorphous silicon films by hot-wire chemical vapour deposition", *Philosophical Magazine B*, vol. 76, no. 3, pp. 309 – 321, September 1997
- [25] D.K. Dosev, J. Puigdollersa, A. Orpella, C. Voz, M. Fonrodona, D. Soler, L.F. Marsal, J. Pallares, J. Bertomeu, J. Andreu, R. Alcubilla, "Analysis of bias stress on thin-film transistors obtained by Hot-Wire Chemical Vapour Deposition", *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 383, nos. 1-2, pp. 307-309, February 2001
- [26] B. Stannowski, R.E.I. Schropp, R.B. Wehrspohn and M.J. Powell, "Amorphoussilicon thin-film transistors deposited by VHF-PECVD and hot-wire CVD", *Journal* of Non-Crystalline Solids, vol. 299, no. 302, pp. 1340–1344, April 2002
- [27] A. Gallagher, "Neutral radical deposition from silane discharges", *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 63, no. 7, pp. 2406-2413, April 1988

- [28] S. Veprek, "Controversies in the suggested mechanisms of plasma-induced deposition of silicon from silane", *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 175, pp. 129-139, August 1989
- [29] J. C. Knights, "Characterization of Plasma-Deposited Amorphous Si: H Thin Films", *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 18-1, pp. 101-108, December 1979
- [30] A. Gallagher and J. Scott, "Gas and Surface Processes Leading to Hydrogenated Amorphous Silicon Films", *Solar Cells*, v. 21, pp.147-152, June 1987
- [31] S. Veprek and M.G.J. Veprek-Heijman, "Possible contribution of SiH₂ and SiH₃ in the plasma-induced deposition of amorphous silicon from silane", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 56, no. 18, pp. 1766-1768, April 1990
- [32] A. Gallagher, "surface Reactions in Discharge and CVD Deposition of Silane", Materials Research Society Symposium Proceedings, vol. 70, pp. 3-10, April 1986
- [33] J. C. Knights and G. Lucovsky, "Hydrogen in amorphous semiconductors", *CRC Critical Reviews in Solid State and Materials Sciences*, vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 211-283,
- [34] R. A. Street, J. C. Knights, and D. K. Biegelsen, "Luminescence studies of plasmadeposited hydrogenated silicon", *Physical Review B*, vol. 18, no. 4, pp.1880-1891, August 1978
- [35] J. Kanicki, Amophous & Microcrystalline Semiconductor Devices Volume I: Optoelectronic Devices, Artech House Materials Science Library, 1991
- [36] J. Koh, A. S. Ferlauto, P. I. Rovira, C. R. Wronski and R. W. Collins, "Evolutionary phase diagrams for plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition of silicon thin films from hydrogen-diluted silane", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 75, no. 15, pp. 2286-2288, October 1999
- [37] A. S. Ferlauto, R. J. Koval, C. R. Wronski and R. W. Collins, "Extended phase diagrams for guiding plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition of silicon thin films for photovoltaics applications", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 80, no. 15, pp. 2666-2668, April 2002
- [38] H. Gleskova and S. Wagner, "Amorphous silicon thin-film transistors on compliant polyimide foil substrates", *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 20, no. 9, pp. 473 – 475, September 1999
- [39] C. McArthur, M. Meitine and Andrei Sazonov, "Optimization of 75°C Amorphous Silicon Nitride for TFTs on Plastics", *Materials Research Society Symposium Proceedings*, vol. 769, pp. H9. 8. 1-6, April 2003
- [40] C. S. Yang, L. L. Smith, C. B. Arthur, and G. N. Parsons, "Stability of lowtemperature amorphous silicon thin film transistors formed on glass and transparent plastic substrates", *Journal of Vacuum Science and Technology B*, vol. 18, no. 2, pp. 683-689, March 2000
- [41] R. C. Ross and J. L. Vossen, "Plasma-deposited thin-film step coverage calculated by computer simulation", *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 45, no. 3, pp. 239-241, April 1986
- [42] C. C. Tsai, J. C. Knights, G. Chang, and B. Wacker, "Film formation mechanisms in the plasma deposition of hydrogenated amorphous silicon", *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 59, no. 8, pp. 2998-3001, April 1986

- [43] B. Stannowski, J. K. Rath, and R. E. I. Schropp, "Growth process and properties of silicon nitride deposited by hot-wire chemical vapor deposition", *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 93, no. 5, pp. 2618-2625, March 2003
- [44] J. K. Holt, D. G. Goodwin, A. M. Gabor, F. Jiang, M. Stavola and H. A. Atwater, "Hot-wire chemical vapor deposition of high hydrogen content silicon nitride for solar cell passivation and anti-reflection coating applications", *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 430, nos.1-2, , pp. 37-40, April 2003
- [45] N. Lustig and J. Kanicki, "Gate dielectric and contact effects in hydrogenated amorphous silicon-silicon nitride thin-film transistors", *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 65, no. 10, pp. 3951-3957, May 1989
- [46] B. L. Jones, "High stability, plasma deposited, amorphous silicon nitride for thin film transistors", *Journal of Non-Crystalline Solids*, vols 77-78, no. 2, pp. 957-960, December 1985
- [47] D. L. Smith, A. S. Alimonda, C-C. Chen, S. E. Ready and B. Wacker, "Mechanism of SiN_xH_y Deposition from NH₃-SiH₄ Plasma", *Journal of the Electrochemical Society*, vol. 137, no. 2, pp. 614-623, February 1990
- [48] K. Long, A. Kattamis, I-C. Cheng, H. Gleskova, S. Wagner and J.C. Sturm, "Stability of amorphous-silicon TFTs deposited on clear plastic substrates at 250°C to 280°C", IEEE Electron Device Letters, vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 111-113, February 2006
- [49] A. Kattamis, K. Cherenack, B. Hekmatshoar, I-C. Cheng, H. Gleskova, J. C. Sturm and S. Wagner, "Effect of SiN_x Gate Dielectric Deposition Power and Temperature on *a*-Si:H TFT Stability", *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 28, no. 7, pp. 606-608, July 2007
- [50] K. Cherenack, A. Z. Kattamis, B. Hekmatshoar, J. C. Sturm and S. Wagner, "Amorphous Silicon Thin-Film Transistors Fabricated at 300°C on a Free-Standing Substrate Foil of Clear Plastic", *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 28, no. 11, pp. 1004-1006, November 2007
- [51] S. He, H. Nishiki, J. Hartzell and Y. Nakata, "Low Temperature PECVD a-Si:H TFT for Plastic Substrates", *SID Technical Digest*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 278-281, May 2000
- [52] H. Gleskova, S. Wagner, V. Gasparik, P. Kovac, "Low-temperature silicon nitride for thin-film electronics on polyimide foil substrates", *Applied Surface Science*, vols. 175-176, pp. 12-16, May 2001

Active Matrix OLED Arrays with *a*-Si:H TFT backplanes on High-Temperature Clear Plastic: Design, Fabrication and Reliability

Active Matrix Organic Light Emitting Diode (AMOLED) displays are widely expected to dominate the future display market. In addition to the potential replacement of the current flat-panel cathode ray tube (CRT) and active-matrix liquid crystal displays (AMLCDs) with AMOLED displays in various conventional products, novel flexible display applications are expected to provide a critical market opportunity for AMOLED displays in the future. The low-cost and large-area deposition capability, as well as compatibility with flexible substrates, makes *a*-Si:H TFT technology very promising for manufacturing the TFT backplanes in AMOLED displays.

This chapter is focused on the design and fabrication of AMOLED test arrays with *a*-Si:H TFT backplanes on high temperature clear plastic substrates in our lab and studying the effect of the process temperature on the reliability of light emission in AMOLED displays. The issue of the plastic compatibility of the *a*-Si:H TFT process is also discussed.

4.1 High-Temperature Clear Plastic

As discussed in Chapter 3, standard *a*-Si:H TFTs are fabricated on glass with gate nitride growth temperatures close to 300°C. Replacing the glass substrates with plastic for the fabrication of AMOLED displays poses important requirements on the plastic substrates, which may be listed as follows (i) high glass transition temperature (>300°C), (ii) low coefficient of thermal expansion (<10ppm/°C), (iii) optical transparency, and (iv) process compatibility (vacuum and chemicals).

The high nitride growth temperatures are needed to assure acceptable device characteristics and in particular sufficient electrical stability. In this chapter, the effect of increasing the gate nitride growth temperature on improving the stability of *a*-Si:H TFTs and therefore increasing the reliability of light emission in AMOLED displays with *a*-Si:H TFT backplanes is verified experimentally (section 4.4) and further discussed in Chapter 5. The low coefficient of thermal expansion accompanied by the proper control of the mechanical stress and adhesion of the deposited layers is needed to avoid cracking and delamination of the layers (section 4.3). Optical transparency is required to allow the

Plastic Type	Optical Transmission (λ=700nm)/Thickness	T _g (°C)	CTE (ppm/°C)	Maximum Working Temperature (°C)
Polyethylene Terephthalate (PET)	88% / 125µm	70-110	15	< 120
Polyethylene Naphthalate (PEN)	82% / 125μm	120	13	130
Poly-Carbonate	90% / 125µm	130	60-70	120
New Clear Plastic	85% / 100 μm	> 300	< 10	300

Table 4.1. Comparison of the thermal and optical properties of the commercially available clear plastic substrates and the new clear plastic used in this work [5].

application of standard bottom-emission OLEDs. The compatibility of the plastic substrates with the standard micro-fabrication technology is also an important requirement. It is worth mentioning that Kapton[®] is a commercially available high-temperature plastic substrate which has been used extensively for the fabrication of *a*-Si:H TFTs [1][2][3][4]. However, Kapton[®] is not optically clear and therefore not suitable for AMOLED displays with standard bottom-emission OLEDs.

The commercially available clear plastic substrates which are compatible with the standard process technology do not meet the requirements of high working temperatures and low coefficients of thermal expansion. Therefore a novel clear plastic substrate that met these requirements was developed and provided by an industrial collaborator (the DuPont Company) for this purpose. The properties of the new clear plastic substrate are compared with those of the existing clear plastic substrates in Table 4.1 [5]. Because of the limitations of the conventional clear plastic substrates, the process temperature of the AMOLED displays reported on clear plastic substrates prior to this work has been limited to 150°C [6][7]. More detail regarding the optical and thermal properties of the new clear plastic substrate and the implication of these properties in the development of a high-temperature plastic-compatible *a*-Si:H TFT process is available in [8].

4.2 Pixel Circuit

The circuit schematic of a 2-TFT AMOLED pixel and the driving signals are illustrated in Fig. 4.1. The pixel is composed of a switching TFT, a driver TFT, an OLED, a select line, a data line, a power supply line and a storage capacitor. When the select voltage

Chapter 4: Active Matrix OLED Arrays with a-Si:H TFT backplanes ...

 (V_{select}) is high, the data voltage (V_{data}) is transferred through the switching TFT to the gate of the driver TFT, determining the pixel current and thus brightness. The storage capacitance is used to maintain the voltage of the storage node (the gate voltage of the driver TFT) until the next time the pixel is refreshed (i.e. during the frame time). The addressing scheme with a frame time of 16 msec and 256 rows (resulting in a row time of 62.5 µsec) is referred to as "quarter video graphics array" (QVGA) timing.

The 2-TFT pixel is the simplest AMOLED pixel structure in terms of having the smallest number of TFTs, capacitors and control signals. AMOLED pixel structures with more circuit elements and control signals have been proposed to improve the reliability of light emission by compensating for the drift of the a-Si:H TFT and/or OLED characteristics over time [9][10]. However, increasing the number of circuit elements reduces the process yield and limits the light-emitting area of the pixel (the percentage of the light-emitting area of a pixel is typically referred to as "fill-factor" or "aperture ratio"), as a-Si:H TFTs and capacitors both occupy considerable areas on the pixel. This limits both the resolution (the number of pixels per unit area, typically stated in the units of pixel per inch or "ppi") and lifetime of the display. The lifetime of the display is reduced by reducing the aperture ratio because a higher OLED current density would be required to achieve a desired pixel brightness (OLED brightness reduced by the ratio of the OLED area to the total pixel area). A larger number of control signal lines also reduces the aperture ratio but more importantly increases the complexity and therefore the cost of the control circuitry. Therefore, we believe the practical path to realizing commercially viable AMOLED displays is choosing a simple 2-TFT pixel structure and improving the stability of the individual TFTs and OLEDs. In this thesis we will mainly focus on improving the stability of the *a*-Si:H TFTs (Chapter 5). Highly stable OLEDs are provided by an industrial collaborator (Universal Display Corporation).

Pixel design – The ideal pixel operation during the frame time can be explained by the following equations

$$V_{data} = V_{GS, driver} + V_{OLED}$$

$$I_{pixel} = I_{OLED} = I_{TFT, driver} = \frac{1}{2} \mu_{FE} C_{SiNx} \left(\frac{W}{L}\right)_{driver} (V_{GS, driver} - V_{T, driver})^2$$
(4. 1)
(4. 1)



Fig. 4.1. Circuit schematic of the 2-TFT AMOLED pixel used in this work.

where μ_{FE} is the effective field-effect mobility of the electrons, C_{SiNx} the gate dielectric capacitance, W/L the channel width to length ratio, V_T the threshold voltage and the subscript "*driver*" refers to the driver TFT (see Section 3.2 for a description of the *a*-Si:H TFT equation). The power supply voltage (V_{dd}) is chosen high enough to ensure the driver TFT is operated in the saturation regime ($V_{dd} > V_{GS, driver} - V_{T, driver}$).

For a pixel size of 500µm×500µm and an OLED efficiency of 57Cd/A, a pixel brightness of 1000Cd/m² requires a pixel current of 4.7µA. With a mobility of $0.63 \text{ cm}^2/\text{Vs}$ and a threshold voltage of 2.1V, and choosing a W/L ratio of 150µm/5µm for the driver TFT, a gate-source voltage of 7.5V is required on the driver TFT to provide this current. Note that a fractional reduction in the current in the driver TFT of 0.1% corresponds to about a 3mV drop of the gate-source $(\Delta I_{TFT} / I_{TFT} = [1 - \Delta V_{GS} / (V_{GS} - V_T)]^2)$. For an off-current of $I_{off} \approx$ 1pA for the switch TFT, a storage capacitance of $C_{st} \approx 4.8$ pF is required to assure such a small voltage drop over a frame time of $t_{frame} = 16$ msec (note $I_{off} = C_{st} \times \Delta V_{GS} / t_{frame}$). A V_{dd} of 20V was used to assure the driver TFT is biased in saturation.

Design Layout – The layouts of the 2-TFT pixels designed with two different alignment tolerances (10 μ m and 20 μ m) are shown in Fig. 4. 2 (a) and (b), respectively. The purpose of the alignment tolerance is to allow overlay registration when the substrate dimension changes from one mask step to the other. It can be readily observed that increasing the alignment tolerance considerably reduces the pixel aperture ratio. The



Fig. 4.2. Design layout of the 2-TFT AMOLED pixels used in this work with (a) 10 μ m and (b) 20 μ m alignment tolerance.

experimental results (Section 4.4) show that an alignment tolerance of 10 μ m is more than sufficient for active substrate area (the area with *a*-Si:H TFT backplanes) of 2 inch ×2 inch. For large array sizes, however, the issue of the substrate dimensional change and overlay registration needs to be addressed. A practical solution is using a self-aligned *a*-Si:H TFT process which has been developed by our group [8][11].

4.3 Fabrication Process

The cross-section of the AMOLED pixel structure is given in Fig. 4.3. The fabrication process starts by coating both sides of the clear plastic substrate with 200nm-thick nitride buffer layers grown by plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition (PECVD) for protection against the chemicals during the fabrication process. The bottom metal (Cr/Al based) is then evaporated thermally and patterned by wet-etching. Next a 300nm/200nm/30nm TFT stack of a-SiN_x:H / a-Si:H (undoped) / n⁺ a-Si:H (gate dielectric / channel / drain and source contacts) is deposited by PECVD. For comparison, AMOLED arrays were fabricated at three different gate nitride deposition temperatures of 285°C, 250°C and 200°C. The gate nitride deposition temperature. The a-Si:H